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        	From award-nominated writer John Langan comes a collection of uneasy meetings. 


        	A frustrated professor and his graduate student assistant accompany a group of soldiers to a remote Scottish island to learn what is buried there. A man plays an audiotape left for him by his late father and is initiated into a family story of monstrous deeds. A student learns frightening lessons in a surreal tutoring center. A young couple struggles to make their stand against a group of inhuman pursuers in a ravaged landscape. And, in a new story, an artist discovers a mysterious statue whose completion becomes his obsession.
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  ON SKUA ISLAND 
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John Langan lives in upstate New York, where he is currently working on a Ph.D. at the Graduate Center of the City University of New York. His fiction has appeared previously in The Shawangunk Review and The Tinker. His F&SF debut might make you think that his doctoral dissertation concerns Henry lames or early twentieth-century ghost stories. It also might make you leave the lights on when you go to sleep. 

THE STORY HAD HELD US, round the dinner table, sufficiently breathless, but except the obvious remark that it was weird, as, on a February night in an old house with a strong storm howling off the ocean, a story should essentially be, I remember no comment uttered till the eight of us adjourned to the living room with our drinks. There Fiona, my fiancee, noted it as the first time she had heard anyone number a tale that could be classified under the rubric of the zombie story among his own experiences. Whereupon Griffin, the story's narrator, hastened to repeat, for the third or possibly the fourth time, that much of the substance of what he had related was as it had been related to him on the beach by old Anthony, the fisherman, when everything was over, and although he, Griffin, indeed had seen what he was sure was DeBoer's white body through the green trees, the local doctor had been unable or unwilling to fix DeBoer's time of death with any certainty, so that the glimpse of him might have been a last look at a doomed, but still living, man. 

"But do you believe that?" Kappa, our hostess, asked Griffin, who shrugged and looked sheepishly at his port. 

Jennifer, curled on one of the large wicker chairs, said, "You have to admit, most of the stories you hear in a setting like this --" she waved her hand for emphasis and, as if in response, the wind gusted to a shriek, rattling the windows and provoking a round of laughter from the rest of us. "Very nice," she said, "you see: I told you I had powers. You have to admit, the kind of story you tend to hear, which I guess means the kind of story people tend to know, is the ghost story. Isn't that true? Get my mother started, and she'll tell you about her Uncle Richard, who saw the woman next door two days after she died, when he was out behind the house chopping wood. She was floating three feet off the ground; his hair turned completely white on the spot." 

"What happened to her?" Fiona asked. 

"The woman? Who knows? She floated away. The point is, it's a ghost story." She turned to me. "Come on, Mr. Horror-story-writer, back me up on this." 

"Ghost stories are popular," I said. "It does seem as if everyone knows one. Certainly you find more so-called serious writers trying their hands at ghost stories than you do stories about vampires, or mummies, or," with a nod to Griffin, who returned it, "zombies." 

"I don't know," Fiona said. "I just spent the past semester teaching Henry James -- a lot of Henry James -- and let me tell you, there's a pretty fair amount of vampiric activity going on in old Henry's works, especially a book like The Sacred Fount." 

"Granted," I said, "but he never wrote about mummies." 

Bob, our host, said, "I wonder why that was," looking at Fiona, who answered, "It wasn't flexible enough: he couldn't adapt the idea of the mummy (mummyism? I to his type of story the way he could adapt the idea of the vampire, vampirism." 

"Can anyone?" Jennifer asked. "I mean, how many big mummy novels have there been? It's not like the vampire: For a while there, it seemed like every other book, movie, and TV show was about vampires, for crying out loud." 

"And frequently from the vampire's point of view," Bob added. 

"I know, really, like I'm going to identify with this walking corpse who spends his nights sucking people's blood out of little holes in their necks. Hello! Whose brainstorm was this? Anyway, regardless of what I may have thought, they were very popular. And you've had God only knows how many of those zombie movies, those Dead movies, Night of the Living Evil Dead from Hell Part III or whatever, not to mention movies about the devil and possession and witches and toxic monsters--but we were talking about books, weren't we? Well, I'm sure you've had books about all those things, too, haven't you?" She looked at me. 

"More or less," I said. 

"And werewolves: This one," she gestured at me with her wineglass, "is working on a werewolf thing. It's very good. Are you done with it yet?" 

"Not yet," I said. 

"He's been very busy with the semester," Fiona said. 

"We've got the great werewolf novel-- sorry, I know I'm not supposed to call it that -- we've got the great werewolf story coming, too, but what about the mummy?" 

"The mummy is different," I replied. "It's a relic from a different time, the imperial age, from when the sun never set on the British Empire. Has anyone read any of the original mummy stories, the ones Arthur Conan Doyle wrote?" Only Bob nodded. "I shouldn't call them the original stories; I don't know for sure whether they are or not. I assume they were among the first. Anyway, Conan Doyle's mummy is very different from what we're accustomed to when we hear that name; at least, from what I think of. His mummy is a weapon. There's an obnoxious student of obscure foreign languages at Oxford who buys one that he keeps in his apartment for use against his enemies. He can read the spell that animates the mummy and sends it to do your bidding, which in his case usually involves disposing of the latest person who's annoyed him." 

"Talk about revenge of the nerds," Jennifer said. 

"What happens to him?" Fiona asked. 

"Fortunately, a fellow student figures out what's going on and forces him to destroy the mummy, cut it up with dissecting knives and bum it together with the papers that brought it to life." 

"How does he manage that?" Jennifer asked. "You would think the guy would just sic the mummy on him." 

"He goes armed, with a gun." 

"Oh. I guess that would do the trick." 

"Indeed. I haven't made any kind of exhaustive survey, but that seems to be how the mummy first enters English literature. I wonder if it doesn't express some kind of anxiety, or even guilt, about the whole imperial enterprise, particularly with regard to the museums. The mummy seems so much a creature of the museum, doesn't it? You imagine it shuffling through the museum after dark, one loose bandage trailing along the floor behind it. Where does that image come from? It must be a scene in a film, I suppose. But it's as if the mummy embodies a kind of doubt the British had about removing all those antiquities from their rightful locations and shipping them to London for display, as if they suspected the morality of their actions --" 

"Or as if they were afraid of contamination,' Fiona said. 

"Mmm," Bob said. "Who knows what you're going to bring into the country?' 

"Right, you have to be careful," I said. "That could be it, too, like Dracula. Watch out what you unload from the boats." "Dracula?' Jennifer asked. 

"There are those who see Dracula as sublimating a fear of rabies," Bob answered, "a fear of England becoming diseased through its contact with other, particularly very distant and very foreign, places." 

"I see," Jennifer said. "Thank you, Bob. You're right about the mummy: We don't think about it in terms of the story you described. We think of it as a love story, am I right ? It starts in ancient Egypt, with a priest who's in love with the wrong person: the Pharaoh's wife, or his sister or weren't their sisters their wives? Anyway, he's in love with someone he's not supposed to be, so as a punishment for his hubris --see, I do remember something from Bob's class -- he's mummified. Could you say he's mummified alive?" 

"Well, technically, mummification was something that was done to you after you were dead," Bob said. "But hey -- why not?" 

"All right then: Bob has given me permission to use the phrase 'mummified alive.' So the priest is buried in the desert, where he's forgotten about for the next four to five thousand years, until a bunch of clueless archaeologists, or I guess they'd be Egyptologists, find him, bring him to the museum, and turn him loose." 

"Which usually involves his trying to find the reincarnation of his lost love," I added. 

"Yes, who just happens to be the woman the hero's in love with, too. Convenient, that. The mummy kidnaps her and carries her to the Egypt room at the museum, which he has set up for the ceremony that will return his lost love's soul to the heroine's body. Luckily, the hero has figured all this out, and he shows up at the museum just in time to foil the mummy's plans. And get the girl. The mummy winds up incinerated." 

"That's Hollywood," Fiona said, shaking her head, "everything becomes a romance." 

"What's wrong with romance?" I asked, receiving in reply a sour expression. "Well," I said, "certainly the film versions of the mummy story tend to rob it of the deeper implications you find in the earlier written stories. The mummy becomes another monster, his Egyptian origins so much window-dressing." 

Bob said, "The Egyptian associations had no resonance for Americans." 

"Not the same resonance," Fiona said. "For America, Egypt was just another exotic location." 

"So that's it?" Jennifer asked. "The mummy is dead? There's nothing anyone can do with it? Him? It?" 

"This is all very nice," Kappa said, "and very educational, I can assure you. But isn't it a bit off track? We were talking about things that actually had happened to people, not movies and books." 

Bob nodded, and Jennifer said, "You're absolutely right, Kappa, we were talking about actual events." 

"So," I said, glancing round the company gathered there in the living room, my eyebrows raised for effect, "does anyone have a mummy story they'd care to share?" 

There was a pause during which the wind fell off, and then a voice said, "I do." 

We looked about to see who had spoken, and our eyes settled on Nicholas, who had been introduced at the commence of our stay at the Cape house as an old friend of Bob's from Harvard and who had maintained an almost unbroken silence in the five days since, departing the house for hours at a time on walks whose destination he shared with no one, but which appeared to take him inland, away from the beach and the winter angry ocean. His face was buried under twin avalanches of white hair, one descending from the tangled mass crowning his head, the other rising from the tangled mass hugging his jaw, but his hooded eyes were a pale bright blue that I should have described as arctic. For dress, he favored a pair of worn jeans and a yellowed cable-knit sweater, which he supplemented with a long gray wool coat and boots that laced up just short of his knees for his jaunts outside. In reply to a question Jennifer had posed our first morning there, while Nicholas was out, Kappa had informed us that Nicholas was an archaeologist whose particular interest was the study of the Vikings, which was the basis upon which his friendship with Bob had been founded when they met at Harvard. Although they had maintained contact over the years, it was not uncommon for Nicholas to disappear on some expedition or another for months at a time, and occasionally longer, which was part of the reason Kappa assumed he had never married. He did not speak much: this we had witnessed ourselves as Jennifer, who prides herself on being able to have a conversation with any living human being, availed herself of every opportunity to ask Nicholas questions, about himself, his career, what he was engaged in currently, that he answered in monosyllables when possible, clipped phrases when not, his voice when he spoke the sandpapery rasp of one unaccustomed to frequent speech. Now he was sitting on a dining room chair he had positioned at the group's perimeter, between the dining room and the living room, a long-necked bottle of beer cradled in his hands. We shifted in our respective seats to face him, and he repeated, "I do; I have a mummy story." "You do?" Bob asked. 

"Well," Jennifer said, "I'm sure we'd all love to hear your story, Nicholas." 

"Why don't you come a bit closer?" Kappa offered, but Nicholas made no effort to move. 

"You have a mummy story?" Fiona asked, to which Nicholas nodded vigorously in reply. 

"Yes," he said, "yes, I think you'd have to call it that." 

Possessed by a sudden impulse, I asked, "Would you tell us your story, Nicholas?" which appeared to be the cue for which he had been waiting: He began to speak, his voice scraping like a machine that had been but seldom-used for an exceedingly long time. It strengthened, his voice, as he continued speaking; at the end of the hour and a half, or perhaps it was two hours, his story took, it sounded almost pleasant, the kind of voice that would have been at home delivering lectures to large groups of students at a university. The story he told would not have found a home at a university, however: it was the kind of story that is suited to a February night in an old house with a strong storm howling off the ocean. When his tale was completed, we retired to bed without much comment. I do not think any of us slept soundly that night; I know I did not. In the dark, I lay beside my fiancee listening to the wind moaning at our window, to the ocean smashing itself onto the beach, and when at last I slept I dreamed of a dark island, and gnarled hands reaching up, out of the water, to choke me. 
II 

THIS HAPPENED twenty-five years ago (Nicholas said). Immediately after, and for years, I thought the memory of it would never fade. I was sure the memory would never fade: It was burned into my brain. But the surface onto which it was burned has worn away over the last quarter-century, and now the memory doesn't seem as deeply engraved. 

I was at the University of Aberdeen on a faculty exchange program. I was supposed to be delivering weekly lectures and meeting with students for tutorial sessions, but I was able to pass the bulk of those duties off on a bright young assistant someone at the University, probably the department chair, had decided to assign me. His name was Bruce; as I recall, he was from Greenock, a town on the west coast. Bruce delivered my lectures, which was to say he gave lectures he had researched and written and I told him I had read and approved, and Bruce took care of my tutorials. He was very eager. I was, too: I was using the free time Bruce allowed me to make trips all over the country to do research for a book I was writing on the Viking presence in Scotland, a subject I considered, and still do, vastly understudied. I would leave the University for anywhere from a day to a week at a time -- well, I was away for a week only once, and that was to take part in a dig on Skye that an old friend of mine from undergrad was running. Nothing disastrous ever happened while I was gone, and I thought Bruce would benefit from all the experience. 

When I returned from a trip, I spent a day organizing my notes, then another couple of days writing. I wrote from eight in the morning till four in the afternoon, stopping for a half-hour lunch sometime between eleven and one, depending on how the writing was proceeding. At four, I pushed my chair away from the typewriter and left my cold flat for a warm pub, usually one just down the street called The Tappit Hen. Most days, Bruce would join me to fill me in on how the latest lecture or tutorial had gone. I would nod at whatever he told me, not really listening to him, and say, "Sounds like you're doing fine." This pleased him what seemed to me an inordinate amount. I was flattered, yes, but I was also annoyed, maybe more annoyed than flattered. A number of significant discoveries concerning the Viking role in British history had broken in the last couple of years, and I had not been involved, not even remotely, in any of them. I had only been aware one of them was in progress. The picture of myself I saw in Bruce's broad freckled face reminded me acutely how far my reality was from his ideal. 

Bruce was with me when the man from MI-5 pulled up a stool at the table. I assume he was from MI-5; I didn't ask and he didn't volunteer the information. He was affiliated with some type of intelligence operation, of that much I was sure. His skin was bad, his teeth were bad, and he wore his hair in a crewcut. He was carrying an old briefcase that he swung up onto the table and unsnapped, but did not open. He verified my identity, did not bother with Bruce's, and gave his name as Green. There were no handshakes. He had sought me out, Green said, because he thought I might be able to help him. He propped open his briefcase and withdrew from it a large envelope which he slid across the table to me, asking me to have a look at its contents and tell him what I thought. 

The envelope held a dozen or so large black-and-white photographs. The first few were of an island, not a very large one from the look of it, a rocky beach and a couple of hills. There was a shape on top of one of the hills, the one to the right in the picture: what looked like a stone column. My guess was correct: The next photos showed a tall, narrow column that was covered from top to bottom in runes. A couple of the pictures were clear and close enough for me to have a good look at some of the runes, and when I did my heart started to knock in my chest. I had not seen runes like these before: There were certain family resemblances to runes I knew from parts of Eastern Norway, enough for me to be able to read a couple of words and phrases here and there, but there were also striking variations, and more than a few characters that were completely new, unprecedented. You may be surprised to hear that not once did I doubt these pictures' authenticity, but that was the case. I looked at Green and asked him where this was. 

"So you're interested?" he asked. I said I was, and he told me that the island in these photographs was located north-northwest of the Shetlands, an hour and a hall's boat ride from the nearest human habitation. The place was called Skua Island, and if I thought that artifact of any archaeological significance, he and his employers -- his term -- were prepared to send me there to study it within two weeks, as soon as school let out for Christmas holiday. 

Of course I was suspicious. People don't just approach you in a pub and offer to pay your way to unearthing a potentially historic find. Did I say unearthing? Yes: That was what one of the segments of writing I could read said, that there was something buried underneath this column, something I immediately thought might be the remains of a nobleman or hero. Even if what lay below the column wasn't that exciting, the column itself was: Among the runes were characters that I thought I recognized as ancient Greek, and a couple that resembled pictographs I had seen on scrolls on display at the Met, in New York, in the Egyptian wing. I saw myself invited to lecture at Oxford, at the Sorbonne, on my earth-shaking discovery. And if that discovery had been arranged and financed by an intelligence organization, what difference did that make? I had heard of such partnerships in the past; it was impossible to go very far in the field in any direction without encountering them: A team was provided generous funding to go to Peru, or Morocco, or Indonesia, and in exchange all they had to do was answer a few questions on their return, plot out the route they had taken through the mountains on a map, share their photographs of the capital, the airport. It's been the way of the archaeological world since at least the Victorians, probably longer. Undoubtedly, I was needed on the island as a cover, a front for whatever operation required its use. Perhaps they wanted to monitor the movements of Soviet submarines in the North Atlantic. If we could help each other, I saw no harm in it. 

So I agreed, and even engaged to have Bruce accompany me as a reward for his slave labor. The morning after the last day of classes, the two of us were flown in a small plane from Aberdeen to the Shetlands, where we were introduced to the rest of our crew, eleven men whose posture and crewcuts bespoke their military associations as well as any uniform would have. I don't remember most of their names, only the leader's, Collins, whom I later heard the men address as "Major," and another, Joseph -- I'm not sure if that was his first or last name -- and a third, Ryan. Collins was older, by ten years at least, than his men, in his early to mid-thirties. He was short and stocky, and his eyes were green and sharp. All the gear I had requested he had procured and had stored on board the fishing ship that had been hired to ferry us to the island. One thing I will say for the military: They are efficient. We ate lunch on the ship as it rode out of port. 

By then it was one o'clock, and already the sky was darkening. I don't know if any of you have been that far north in the winter (Bob, I know you've been to Iceland, but wasn't that in the summer?), but the sun only puts in an appearance for a few hours a day, fewer the closer to the Arctic Circle you venture. It goes without saying that the sea was rough. Rough! It was a heap of gray slabs heaving around us. Despite the pills we had swallowed with our lunches, Bruce and I were soon hanging over the ship's side, our lunches offerings to the sea. None of our companions seemed much affected. I remember that trip as a succession of flights and drops, the deck seesawing beneath our feet, the ship's engine throbbing as it scaled one gray hill then slid down another, the waves striking the bow with a great hollow boom. We made better time than the season should have allowed, and it was just over an hour after we left port that Skua Island rose to our left. Ryan pointed it out to me, but my eyes already had found it. It wasn't more than a couple of hills that seemed barely taller than the waves swelling around us. Even given the hour and the failing light, the place seemed unusually dark. I searched the hill crests and located the column on the hill to the left, which meant that the photograph Green had shown me had been shot from the other side of the island. It was to there that we made our way. Seen from above, the island resembled a horseshoe, the opening facing north and forming a bay that was only a little less choppy than the sea. The ship dropped anchor in the bay, and Bruce and I and the eleven soldiers packed our gear into bright yellow inflatable rafts that we rowed to shore. As we approached the beach, a great cloud of black-backed gulls, really, a surprising number for so small an island, rose into the wind, shrieking furiously. It's an enormous bird, the black-backed gull; as we pulled up on the beach, the flock hung there overhead screaming at us for what seemed a long time, before veering away. 

The ship waited for us to land, then raised anchor and headed for home. In a week, it would be back to collect us. I had wanted longer, two weeks minimum with the possibility of a third should the need arise, but seven days was the best offer Green claimed to be empowered to make. So once we had carried our rafts across the beach, up and over a rise, up to the relative shelter of one of the hills, while Bruce and the men struck camp, I dug a flashlight out from a bag and set off for the column. I wanted to see it. The ground was soft, spongy: peat bog, covered with moss. The hill wasn't especially steep, but there was what felt like a hurricane strength arctic wind blowing against me as I climbed, and by the time I reached the summit, such as it was, and the column, my face felt as if it had been peeled off. 

The column was as tall as I was, a foot or so wide, struck from what appeared to be gray granite. I traced the flashlight beam up and down it, over the tightly bunched runes descending from its rounded top to a point beneath the ground's surface. I circled it, slowly, not caring that my face was not even numb anymore, thinking about the men who had raised and carved it, about whatever they had buried underneath it. I knew little of them: I could venture a few educated guesses but I would remain largely in the dark until I had deciphered these runes and seen what the column covered; even then, there would be much I would not know. But standing there in front of their handiwork, the stars already glittering in the sky, I felt close to those strange men to an extent I had not experienced before, so much so that I would not have been surprised to have turned around and found one of them standing behind me, wrapped in a great fur cape. The secrets I was poised to uncover filled my head, as did the lectures waiting for me to deliver them at Cambridge, Berkeley. The wind was finally too much for such revelry, however, so I quickly made my way back down to camp. 

As I did, I thought of my father. I don't know if I ever told you about him, Bob; I don't think so. He had owned a hardware store in Ann Arbor when I was a child. Never terribly successful, he had slid into bankruptcy not too long after my mother died, my first year at Harvard. He had held a series of low-paying, low-skills jobs over the next couple of years, then wandered in front of the minister's Chrysler one unlucky Saturday afternoon. He had lingered in the hospital long enough for me to make the trip out to Michigan to sit by his bedside as he died. My older sister -- her husband, actually -- had to pay for the funeral and the tombstone. At some point in the next two days of standing around the funeral home, shaking the hands of people I hadn't seen in ten years or didn't remember, I had promised myself, pledged myself, that my life was not going to follow the same trajectory as his. I was not going to struggle at society's margins until the designated car arrived to strike me down. At other people's funerals, especially the funerals of those who are close to us, it's natural to think of our own funerals, our deaths, and I vowed that mine would be different from this drab, sparsely attended affair with which my father was sent to his eternal reward. When I died, people would sit up and take notice at my passing. I would be remembered. Sliding into my sleeping bag that first night on the island, on the brink of discovery, I thought I was at last on my way to realizing that pledge. 

We were up and at the site early the next morning, while it still was dark. The wind had abated from the night before, but only somewhat; we stood with our backs to it as much as we could. Green had told me I could have seven men at my disposal, and seven men I had. I didn't see where the others went, nor did I care. I had decided to push ahead and excavate the column and whatever lay beneath it, a move I described to myself as bold but that was really premature if not foolish before I had deciphered the runes. But it was a move I felt Green's time constraints compelled me to. The men worked swiftly and well, including Collins, mostly under Bruce's supervision, as I copied down the column's inscriptions into a notebook that I pored over in our tent later that night, surrounded by all the dictionaries of ancient languages I owned or had been able to procure in the time before our trip. The first order of business was to remove the column, which the men accomplished with what seemed remarkable ease within a day and a half. Among their other skills, they appeared to have had some training as engineers; perhaps that was why they had been selected for this trip. Perhaps it was part of the reason, anyway. The column descended another two feet into the ground; when it was out and lying on a blue tarpaulin, I spent the end of that afternoon and the beginning of the following morning inspecting the cavity that had held it before giving the go-ahead to start digging. Within five minutes of that command, none other than Bruce himself made our first discovery. 

It was a sword, wrapped in the remnants of a cloth that melted when the air struck it. It was unlike any Viking weapon with which I was familiar, and I knew them all. Its rusted blade was easily a yard long. The hilt had been struck in the shape of a bird, its opened beak holding the blade, its outspread wings forming the exaggeratedly wide guard, its body the grip, and its talons the pommel. Through the peat clotted around the pommel, I saw bright green: Scraping it clean with my fingers revealed an enormous emerald clutched in the bird's claws. The style of the metalwork was completely foreign to me, as was the bird it was supposed to represent. It was no bird of prey, which is what you would expect for a sword. Joseph recognized it, however; it was a bonxie, a skua, the seagull-like bird from which this island had taken its name. Dreadful fierce birds, he said, especially when they were nesting. They would fly straight for you if you wandered in among their nests, peck your eyes out. 

You can imagine my excitement, which, to be fair, seemed to be shared by all the men, and not just Bruce. Each of them wanted to see the sword, to hold it. Here was history come up from out of the ground, and they had been present for it. Although the sky was clouding over with the advance forces of a storm that had been approaching steadily from the south since sunrise, we continued the dig. Down a foot and a half from our first find, our second took almost another hour to come to light; once again, it was Bruce whose shovel uncovered it. His work had revealed part of a human body, a shoulder, the skin dark, shrunken, and leathery from having been held for who knew how long in the peat bog. The rest of us converged on Bruce's find, and I began directing the excavation. In a short time, the shoulder was revealed to be connected to an arm and a torso, and that torso to a head and another arm and to two legs. We did our best not to handle the body, clearing out space on either side of it so that we could stoop to examine it. By now, the sky was completely dark, and our flashlights out and on. The rain was spattering, and threatening to do worse imminently. The men shining their flashlights down into the hole, I knelt to see what we had, Bruce to my left. 

It was a woman, her skin dark oak in color and pulled tight around her bones by the relentless action of the bog. Her throat had been cut, that was the first thing I noticed; you could see the ragged space where a knife had been dragged across it. Neither very tall nor very big, she was wearing a short, plain, coarsely woven tunic. Her arms were bound together behind her back, and her feet were bound as well, both with leather straps that had worn well. Her face -- there was something wrong with her face; even allowing for the effects of the peat bog on it, her face appeared to have been disfigured, particularly around the cheeks and eyes, where dull bone shone through, as if she had been struck by a knife, or a club or axe. Her nose was largely gone, apparently torn off. Her jaws were slightly parted; her eyesockets filled with brackish water, her braided hair woven with peat fibers. 

Years after this, Bob, you sent me a collection of Seamus Heaney's poems, North. Your inscription said that I would enjoy the poems because Heaney, too, was doing archaeology. I didn't know he had written about the Irish bog mummies, so until I read the book, which wasn't for months, I resented what I thought was a too-glib comparison on your part. Once I opened the collection, however, and started reading, I found I couldn't stop. I read and re-read those poems. There was one in particular I kept returning to, called "Strange Fruit"; I read it until I had memorized it, and then I mumbled the words in my sleep. It was a description of a girl's decapitated head, which it compared to "an exhumed gourd." Heaney wrote of the head's "leathery beauty," its "eyeholes black as pools," and his words returned me to that hole in the peat, to that woman's body lying slightly curled, seven flashlight beams wavering on it. I wasn't sure what she was doing there: She might have been a sacrifice sent to accompany an important personage on his journey into the afterlife, but in that case she should have been both better dressed and closer to the man she was to join. Her garb, her bound hands and feet, the damage to her face, strongly hinted that she had been executed, punished for one crime or another, possibly adultery, possibly witchcraft, possibly murder. Yet if that was the case, then why had she been buried under this monument and strange sword? You wouldn't mark a criminal's grave in such a way. 

Before we could investigate any further, the hole we had dug and cleared began to fill with water. It welled up quickly; from where I was crouched, I could have sworn it started from the gash in the woman's neck, pouring out of it in a thick stream. Bruce and I scrambled to escape the hole, the soldiers catching our arms and hauling us up and out. In a matter of seconds, our find was submerged in water so brackish our flashlights could distinguish nothing beneath its swirling surface. At almost the same moment, the clouds assembled overhead unleashed a deluge so fierce it left very little beyond Bruce, who was standing next to me, visible. There was no recourse: We would have to retreat to camp and wait till tomorrow to continue our work. At least, I reflected as we trudged down the hill, heads down against the rain, the water would preserve the body for us. 

That night, I worked at further decoding the column's text, but found it difficult not to become distracted speculating on the sword lying on a towel beside my sleeping bag, or the woman lying underwater at the top of the hill. Bruce and I spent quite a bit longer than we should have trading suppositions, imagining explanations, and when I closed my notebook and sank down to sleep, I had accomplished much less than I had intended. With the possibility of more awaiting our discovery, however, I was less distressed over my lack of progress than I otherwise might have been. As long as the site continued to yield results, the translation could wait; if it came to that, there was no reason for me not to work on it when I returned to Aberdeen. It was a history, dating from when I was not sure, but guesstimated some time before the first millennium. It recounted a terrible plague that had afflicted the communities of all the islands, a geographic vagary that seemed to encompass at least the Shetlands, the Orkneys, the Outer Hebrides, and possibly the Inner Hebrides and parts of mainland Scotland itself. This plague was no mere ordinary sickness, but had especially malevolent associations: It had either escaped or been set loose or been sent from a place deep under Middle Earth, a place connected to a god or person, perhaps a sorcerer, with whom I was unfamiliar, but who was or was associated with the worm. His name was represented by a pictograph of a circle broken at about two o'clock, for which I could find no reference, however tentative. The plague's effects were reported as horrible, but left unspecified. 

The next morning, the rain had passed and everything changed. Bruce shook me awake to tell me that something terrible had occurred during the night and the storm, and Collins wanted to see me. In reply to my questions, he answered that he didn't know what was the matter, but the Major seemed agitated, quite agitated. I dressed hurriedly, and found Collins standing beyond our cluster of tents, on the other side of the rise separating us from the beach, beside a pair of blue tarpaulins like the one on which we had laid the column two days before. The tarps had been weighted down at their corners with large rocks to prevent them from fluttering away from the shapes they stretched over. There were a pair of large brownish birds standing beyond the tarps that I thought I recognized as skuas. Greeting Collins, I asked him what the problem was. "There are two of my men under there," he said, jerking his thumb at the tarps. "They're dead." He made no move to pull back the tarps, nor did I request him to. 

I was shocked, and said so. Aside from the fact that both men's necks had been broken, their heads wrenched almost backward, and their eyes gouged out (although that was probably the birds, the skuas, which had found the bodies before he did), Collins didn't know what had happened. He assumed that the aggressor, his word, had ambushed the first man while he had been standing guard, then waited by his body for the second man to come to relieve him. He himself had not heard a thing, although given the storm blowing that would have been more difficult. Of course I hadn't heard anything, and told him so, which didn't seem to surprise him. Who could have done this ? I asked him, and despite his reply that he hadn't the faintest idea, something in his answer, the way he gave it as ii it were a scripted line he had been forced to deliver without having had sufficient time to rehearse it, made me think that he had a very good idea who was behind this. Perhaps the specifics were a little dim, but I realized that he thought we had been discovered, or I should say that he had been discovered, he and his men, by whomever they had come up here to observe. If that were the case, then whoever had assassinated these two men was most likely still on the island, waiting for night's early fall to finish his -- or their -- work. When Collins told me that he was going to have to ask me to remain by my tent for a little while this morning, until his men had had a chance to scour the island, I did not protest but said of course, I understood. If this man and his orders were all that was going to be standing between me and a team of Soviet commandoes, I thought it wisest not to antagonize him. 

Thus, I was back at my translation much sooner than I had anticipated, while Collins sent out two two-man patrols to sweep the island, one heading east, the other west, from our camp to meet on the opposite side of the island, where they would advance together to sweep the hills before returning to camp. Throughout, they would maintain radio silence. Collins, the men, were not dressed any differently than they had been the day before; they had not changed into camouflage and berets at the first sign of trouble; but there was something different about them, and it was only after I had been seeing the hands held in the large jacket pockets, or inside the jackets to one side or the other, that I realized they were all armed, with pistols and submachine guns, and were keeping those arms close at hand, ready for use. They were more tense, but I could hardly fault them for that: I was more tense. 

Bruce kept with the men, watching for the patrols' return, while I did my best to apply myself to the column's strange characters. When the patrols were not back within a couple of hours, I was not worried: Even islands as small as this one could contain hidden caves, gullies, chasms, that might lengthen a search of it considerably. When the patrols had not shown by lunch, Bruce was noticeably anxious; I told him to relax, it might be hours yet. The translation was no less difficult, but I began to find the rhythm of it, so that even though large patches of it remained unclear, the broad outlines were beginning to swim into view. During this terrible plague, the peoples of the islands had sought high and low, near and far, for relief and found none. There was a considerable list of all the important people who had gone to their graves with the thing, denied the glory of a warrior's death in battle through the machinations of the one who had unleashed it. At last, the leaders of -- I thought it was the Shetlands, but it could have been the Orkneys -- had decided to seek the aid of a wizard whose name I couldn't quite fix; the characters appeared to be Greek but weren't yielding any intelligible sound; who lived in the Faroe islands and who was something of a dubious character, having dealings with all sorts of creatures, human, divine, and in-between, to whom it was best to give a wide berth. Driven by their desperation, the leaders dispatched an envoy imploring his aid. Twice he refused them, but on the third request his heart softened and he agreed to assist them. He journeyed to the islands on a boat that did not touch the water, or that moved as swiftly as a bird across the water, and when he arrived he wasted no time: Disclosing the supernatural origin of the plague, he told the leaders that strong measures would be needed to defeat it. He, the wizard, could summon all the sickness to himself, but he could not purge it from the Earth. In order for that to be accomplished, he would require a vessel, by which, as the leaders quickly saw, he meant a human being. 

By now, the sun had set, and neither patrol had appeared. I was uneasy; Bruce appeared to be barely containing a full-fledged panic attack: He ducked in and out of the tent half a dozen times in fifteen minutes, until I closed my notebook and went with him to join Collins and the others. Collins and two of the men, Joseph and Ryan, were crouched outside his tent; I presumed the other two were standing guard somewhere off in the gathering darkness. The weapons were out and on display now: Each man carried a black submachine gun slung over his shoulder. They were engaged in a quiet conversation that ceased as I drew near. Squatting beside them, I asked if there had been any sign of either patrol, and was not surprised when Collins shook his head from side to side. Were we going to continue to wait for them? As of now, that was our plan. Should we perhaps think about radioing for reinforcements, that kind of thing? Collins fixed me with his sharp green eyes. "Reinforcements?" he repeated. "Why, Doctor, you make it sound as if this were some kind of military operation. My men and I are out here to assist you in your excavation and analysis of objects of priceless value to our national heritage." 

"Then why those?" I asked, pointing to the guns. 

"No harm in being prudent," Collins replied. 

"Ah, yes, prudent," I said. Well, if we weren't going to call for reinforcements, since, I hastened to add, we were only an archaeological expedition and, as he had said, what possible need could archaeologists have for reinforcements? perhaps we could shorten the length of our expedition? 

That was a decision Collins would leave for the morning. 

In that case, I said, would he be so kind as to provide Bruce and me with samples of the prudence -- I gestured at the guns -- he and his men had seen fit to exercise? Things being what they were, it seemed prudent for all of us to be prudent. 

He did not think that was prudent, Collins said immediately. If Bruce and I were discovered, he did not say by whom, with any kind of weapon it would go much worse for us than if we were unarmed. 

"You forget," I said, "I have the sword." 

Collins laughed, and said if any Vikings landed on the beach he would call on me to lead the charge against them. In the meantime, he would post Ryan outside our tent, to ease our minds. Never let it be said that the British did not value their scholars, even if those scholars were American. 

And then a sudden smell flooded my nostrils, a thick stench full of bog rot and rancid flesh. I coughed, fighting down the bile rushing up my throat, and Collins, Joseph, and Ryan gagged. I opened my mouth to ask what it was, and for a second the smell was in my mouth, a vile taste coating my teeth, my tongue, my throat. I thought I was going to vomit, and then, as quickly as it came, the smell was gone. I breathed deeply, and looked at Collins. I could not think what to say, and neither, apparently, could he. We stared at each other for what felt like minutes. "Well," I said at length, "I guess I'll turn in." 

"Good," he said. "Do that." 

I left Collins with a request that should the patrols return I would be notified, regardless of the hour, to which he agreed. Neither my work nor my sleep were interrupted that night. Sitting cross-legged in my tent, the notebook open on my lap, reaching for this dictionary, then that dictionary, moving ahead a line only to have to move back two to reconsider the way I had rendered this word, or that, making brilliant leaps and worse than obvious blunders, I tried not to think about whoever was waiting out there in the dark, whoever had seized those men's heads in his hands and twisted, swift and hard, so that their necks had snapped audibly and they had fallen down dead, their eyes food for the skuas. I tried not to wonder what he or they had done to the patrols, whether they were lying scattered over the island with their heads wrenched almost backward, their arms and legs splayed; or had they been knifed? gloved hands clamped over their mouths, the blade drawn across their throats in a single burning stroke; or shot? a bullet spat out of a silencer into an eye, an ear. I tried not to think about any of these deaths being visited on me. I tried to decode more about the island leaders' response to the wizard's demand for a human being to serve as vessel to contain the plague. It appeared they had consented to his request with minimal debate: One man, Gunnar, a landowner of some repute, had refused to have anything to do with such dealings, but that same night the plague fell on him and by morning he was dead; his brains, the history detailed, burst and ran out his ears. After Gunnar, no one else contested the leaders' decision, and Frigga, Gunnar's eldest daughter, was selected by the leaders for the wizard's use. Elaborate preparations were made, several lengthy prayers were addressed to various gods, Odin, Loki, and Hel, goddess of death, among them, and then the wizard called all of the plague to himself, from all the islands he summoned it. It came as, or as if, a cloud of insects so vast it filled the sky, blotting out the sun. Men and women covered their heads in fear; an old woman fell dead from terror of it. The wizard commanded the plague into Frigga, who was lying bound at his feet. At first, it did not obey, nor did it heed the wizard's second command, but on his third attempt his power proved greater and the plague descended into Frigga, streaming into her mouth, her nose, her ears, the huge black cloud lodging itself within her, until the sky was once again clear, the sun shining. 

This, however, was not the end. Frigga remained alive; she had become as fierce as an animal, straining against her bonds, gnashing her teeth and growling at the wizard and at the islands' leaders, threatening bloody vengeance. Nonplussed, the wizard had her rowed to the island of the --to Skua Island, where she was put ashore, her feet loosed but her hands still bound. The island was full of the skuas; there to nest, I supposed; and when Frigga, or what had been Frigga, set foot among them, they flew at her fiercely, attacking her unprotected face and eyes with no mercy. Her screams were terrible, heard by all the peoples of all the islands. At last, the birds left her with no face and no eyes, which the wizard said was necessary so that she should go unrecognized among the dead, so that she should be unable to find her way out of the place to which he was going to dispatch her. Half a dozen strong men seized her, for even so injured she was fearfully powerful, and bore her up to the summit of one of the island's hills, where the wizard once more bound her feet and slew her by cutting her throat. The blood that spilled out was black, and one of the men it splashed died on the spot. When all the blood had left her, the wizard ordered her body buried at the summit of the opposite hill, and a stone placed over it as a reminder to all the people of all the islands of what he (once more that name I couldn't decipher) had done for them, and as a warning not to disturb this spot, for now that the girl's body had been used as a vessel for returning (that symbol, the broken circle) evil to him, it would be a simple matter for him to return Frigga to her body full of his power, and if he did, she would be awful. He, the wizard, would place a sword between the stone and the girl that would keep her in her place, and he would write the warning on the stone himself, so that all could read it. Woe be to he who disturbed the sword: Not only would the wrath of the one who had sent the plague fall on him, but the wrath of the wizard as well, and he would lose to the reborn girl that which she herself had lost, by which I assumed was meant his face. 

It was late when I completed the preliminary translation; Bruce had long since retired to sleep. You might think I would have experienced some trepidation, some anxiety, over what I had brought to light, but you would be mistaken. Despite the hour, I was exhilarated: In a matter of days, I had rendered into reasonably intelligible English a text written in a language whose idiosyncracies would have cost many another scholar weeks if not months of effort to overcome. Yes, there was a curse, a pair of curses, threatened against whoever disturbed the site, but such curses were commonplace; indeed, I would have been more surprised had there been no curse, no warning of dire consequences. Melodramatic films aside, when all was said and done, King Tut's curse had been nothing more than a self-fulfilling prophecy. If I was worried about anything, it was the team of Soviet commandoes creeping ever closer to us, knives clenched between their teeth, waiting for the precise moment to take revenge on us for whatever operations Collins and his men had been performing. The text on the column I judged an elaborately coded narrative, possibly intended to justify an actual event, the killing of the girl we had discovered, through recourse to supernatural explanations. 

I was not particularly moved by the story I had translated. I don't think it will surprise you to hear that; you're academics: You understand the idea of professional distance. You might be interested to learn the number of people unable to maintain a similar distance. I have encountered them in my classrooms, generally in my introductory courses, and at the public lectures I have delivered, usually at the request of a museum. Perhaps you have dealt with them, too. These people find the notion of the kind of thing that happened to Frigga having occurred in their country unduly upsetting. That such actions are performed in other places, by other people, they readily accept; as long as it's foreigners, they are not troubled. Suggest, however, that, as it were, someone's hundred-times-great-grandfather was a participant at a human sacrifice, and it's an affront, as if you had accused the person her or himself of having held the knife and made the cut. Some try to suggest that the people who performed these acts were foreigners; in this case, Vikings as opposed to true Scots; until I remind them that those foreigners are their ancestors, that the Vikings became Scots. By the time Frigga was slain, the two cultures were already fairly integrated. I imagine it's shame that's at the root of the sometimes surprisingly intense denials I have met with. There is no need for it: There is no culture that is innocent. In most cases, you don't have to dig particularly long or hard to unearth similar events. We are never as far from such things as we would like to think. 

I unzipped the tent's flap and stepped out into the night air to stretch legs long past cramped and unbend a back in danger of remaining permanently crooked. To my relief, Ryan was still on watch. There had been, he informed me, still no sign of either patrol; come morning, he thought the Major was going to call for someone to come fetch us. He, Ryan, was sorry that I would have to abandon the dig, which I assured him he needn't be. Even the little we had accomplished was something, and there was always the possibility of returning at a later date, during the summer, maybe, when it was warmer, and light for most of the day. If he wanted to join us, I said, I would be happy to hold a place for him. He thanked me but thought he had best decline, since come summer there was a good chance he would be quite a distance from here. And good riddance at that, he added. I laughed and said I completely understood. Stretching myself a final time, I told Ryan I would see him in the morning. 

"Let's hope so, sir," he said. 

Before I fell asleep, I thought again about my father, about his death. I remembered the suit we had buried him in, a cheap, worn and faded brown polyester suit that was at least ten years out of fashion; I remembered the tie we had given the funeral home for him, a red, white, and blue adaptation of the stars and stripes I had given him when I was twelve for Father's Day and that he had continued to claim was his favorite tie; I remembered the small group of mourners at the funeral service, barely sufficient to fill the first three pews of the church. At the time, I had found all of it maddeningly pathetic; now I thought that at least my father had had a funeral. It seemed likely I was going to die out here alone and who knew what was going to be done with my body? Stripped and set out for the birds, perhaps, or my pockets stuffed with rocks and submerged, an unexpected bounty for the crabs and fish. At least there was a place with my father's name on it and the dates of his birth and death, a place to which you could drive on a Sunday with your children, as my sister sometimes did. My monument would be an island few knew and even fewer had visited. 

I slept unexpectedly late, waking with the sunrise. I suppose I expected the morning to bring, if not my own death, or Bruce's, news of the deaths of others, of one or several or even all of the men during the night. That was not the case: Although the four men who had left camp yesterday morning had not yet returned, and did not seem likely to, the seven of us had survived, and the chill, bright air was warm with the relief bubbling up out of us. Overhead, a skua cried out, and I took the sound for a good omen. Collins was no less relieved than the rest of us, but had decided to take no chances, radioing for the boat to return for us. We had two hours, and then we would be leaving Skua Island. No one, least of all me, was upset by this. Maybe, I thought as I hurried to my tent and stuffed my notebook, pen, and assorted dictionaries into my duffel bag, the Soviets had not intended to liquidate the lot of us, only enough to disrupt the mission, cause Collins to pull up stakes and leave sooner than he had intended to; if that was the case, they had succeeded. Or maybe one or both of the patrols had managed to wound their assailants mortally even as they themselves were killed. A day raid was not impossible, but unlikely: obviously, whatever force had been deployed on the island was too small to storm the camp, or it would have done so already, and attacking during daylight would not improve its chances in a firelight. It did occur to me that the Soviets might be waiting for all of us to board the ship to torpedo it, but I thought that scenario unlikely: To destroy a civilian vessel in its territorial waters was to risk consequences far in excess of whatever small benefit or satisfaction our deaths might bring. Having come through the night, I felt strangely invincible, the way, I imagine, one of Beowulf's men must have felt after having lived through that awful night in Heorot. 

Fueled by that sensation of invincibility, I decided I must return to the hilltop to take photographs of the column and the mummy. I had copied down the runes but I had no evidence of the object they had covered, as I had no evidence of what that object had covered. All I had was the sword, which, while intriguing, required the column and the mummy to establish its full significance. The risk of this past day, I thought, the lying in my tent waiting to die, would have been for nothing, if I couldn't bring back sufficient proof of the island's archaeological significance to ensure funding to mount a return come summer. Of course it was irrational, contradictory, but in a remarkably short space of time -- the time it took to shove two pairs of socks and an extra pair of jeans into a duffelbag -- I had convinced myself that if we had survived the night then we were free and clear of danger, and if we were free and clear of danger, then there was no reason not to go to the site. When I broached the subject to him, Bruce was game for running up the hill, snapping a dozen quick photographs, and running back down; as for Collins, he said that while he advised against our leaving the camp, he would not stop us from doing so. He also would not give us any of his men to accompany us, and he would not hold the ship for us if we were not back when it sailed into the bay. He appeared neither surprised nor concerned; his mind, I assume, occupied by other things. I thanked him and returned to the tent, which Bruce, ever-efficient, was in the process of flattening and rolling up. I was searching through my bag when Ryan walked up beside me and, before I realized what he was doing, slid an automatic pistol into the right pocket of my coat. "If anything happens," he said, smiling as if he were sharing a joke or a pleasant observation, "you switch off the safety, hold it in one hand and steady with the other, and line up the front sights with the back. It's got quite a kick to it, so be ready. If me and the lads hear anything, we'll try to do what we can." I nodded, and he strolled away to join the rest of his colleagues as they continued packing up the camp and loading it into the yellow inflatable rafts. 

Bruce and I made the top of the hill without incident. There were a trio of skuas roosting on the column, but they flapped off as we approached. The hole was still full of black water, I saw, but once more thought it would be good for preserving our find. Bruce snapped pictures of the column lying on its blue tarp while I eased myself down into the pool beneath whose surface our mummy, our Frigga, as I had started to think of her, lay. We would raise her, which I thought could be accomplished with minimal damage, set her on the ground, photograph her, and return her to the water. The water was almost to the tops of my boots, but only almost, for which I was grateful. Balancing on my left foot, I brought the right forward, feeling for the body. I touched nothing. Apparently, she was further away from this side of the hole than I had remembered. I advanced a step, repeated the procedure, and again felt nothing. Confused, I tried a third time, and a fourth, and then I was at the other side of the hole. I turned around and ran through the process again, with no more success. The hole was empty: Someone had removed Frigga. I looked up at Bruce to speak, but was stopped by a sound: the popping of firecrackers, gunfire, and brief, high cries that sounded like those of birds but were not. His face paled, and I felt the blood drain from mine. Struggling up the side of the hole, I felt in my coat pocket for the pistol and, my fingers closing around it, withdrew it as Bruce caught the top of my coat and helped me the rest of the way up. The sight of the gun startled him; he had not seen Ryan slip it to me nor had I told him. For another five, maybe ten, seconds, the distant gunfire continued, two or three submachine guns stuttering at the same time, and the cries, too, before all of it ceased. It did not start again. 

Although, for reasons more of irrational panic than any real knowledge, I did not believe what I said, I told Bruce that undoubtedly we had heard Collins and the men dealing with whoever had been plaguing us. All the same, there was no harm in being careful: Thus, attempting to conceal ourselves behind the scant cover afforded by slight rises of ground and solitary boulders, we descended the hill back to camp, myself in the lead with the pistol held out in front of me, Bruce following. I was filled with an almost overwhelming sense of dread, an emotion that partook equally of hanging over the toilet knowing you were going to vomit and in so doing plunge yourself into stomach-twisting illness, and of watching your father's chest sink for the final time, standing on the brink of a plunge of a very different, but no less real, kind. The camp was quiet as we sighted it, and as we drew nearer, I saw why: Everyone was dead, Collins, Ryan, Joseph, the two others. Ryan was collapsed on a yellow raft, and I could not understand what was wrong with his body until I realized that his head was turned around backward, his eye-sockets empty and bloody, blood trailing from his nose, his open mouth. Collins was on the ground next to him, facedown in a wide pool of blood still spreading from where his left arm had been torn from his body and tossed aside, where it lay with a pistol still clenched in hand. I did my best not to look directly at either of them, because I was afraid that if I did I would join Bruce, who was sobbing behind me. The remaining three men lay with one of the other rafts: A glance that lasted too long showed me another of them with his neck broken, one, I think it was Joseph, with both his arms tom off, the third with a gaping red hole punched into his chest. All their eyes appeared to have been gouged out. There was blood everywhere, flecks, streaks, puddles of red splashed across the scene. From where we were standing on the hill, I could see over the rise beyond the camp to the bay and sea, both of which were empty. 

"What happened?" Bruce said. "What happened to them?" 

I told him I didn't know and I didn't: No team of Soviet commandoes, however brutal, however ruthless, would have done this. Overhead, a small flock of skuas, a half-dozen or so, circled, crying. This, this was gratuitous, this was -- I didn't know how to describe it to myself; it was outside my vocabulary. As was what I saw next. 

There, running toward us from over the rise beyond the camp, was Frigga. For a moment that stretched on elastically, I was sure my mind had broken, that the superabundant carnage spread out in front of me had snapped it with the ease with which you snap a match between your fingers. So, I thought, this is insanity, as I watched her race closer, her back hunched, her braid flapping from side to side like the tail of an animal, her sightless eyes pointed at me, her mouth open wide, her arms stretched out to either side of her, her fingers hooked. Amazing, I thought, what detail. Then Bruce saw her too and started screaming, which was all it took for me to know I was not insane, and even as I knew this I felt a tremendous regret, because I was not sure my mind could support Frigga running across the ground and everything that implied, and I felt a tremendous fear, my gut squeezing. I leveled the pistol, aligning the sights on Frigga's chest, and squeezed the trigger. The gun roared, almost kicking itself from my hands, but I held onto it and fired again, and again, and again. I could see the fabric of her tunic pucker where the bullets struck with what at this distance should have been sufficient force to knock a big man sprawling with several large holes in him. I fired again before she was on me, striking me on the side of the head with a kindling-thin arm that connected like a heavy club in the hands of a weightlifter, sweeping me from my feet and sending me rolling down the hill. Everything spun around, and around, and around, then I hit the bundle that was my duffel bag. 

On the hillside above, Bruce was screaming. Pushing myself up on my hands, I saw him on his back, Frigga straddling him, one hand at his throat, the other approaching his jaw. My God, I thought, the warning was true: She's going to take his face. She did not care that Bruce had had nothing to do with what had happened to her so long ago: She had suffered, and now someone else could suffer. The pistol had fallen from my grip, but was close; I picked it up, aimed it, and emptied the rest of the clip into Frigga's back. It did not affect her in the least. As Bruce struggled to free her hand from his throat, she dug the thumb of her other hand into his skin and began drawing it along his jaw, blood squirting out as she split his flesh. His screams increased. Enraged, I threw the useless pistol at her. It struck her head and fell to the side, without her noticing. Frantically, I looked about for a weapon, for something that might be of use against her, as her thumb continued its circuit of Bruce's face and his screams continued. Guns were useless, and I doubted explosives -- the sword! It had kept her in place for a thousand years: It might be effective. Bruce had rolled it up inside the tent to protect it. The tent was behind my duffel bag; I dropped to my knees and began furiously untying the tent's straps. Bruce's screams continued. I fought with a knot, tore the strap off. I undid the remaining strap, unrolled the tent, shouting for Bruce to hold on. His screams continued. I did not look up. Two pairs of socks, a sweater, where was the sword? there! swaddled in a blanket I yanked away. There was a tearing sound, like a shirt caught on a nail, and Bruce's screams became a wet, choked gurgle. I looked up, the sword in my hand, and saw that I was too late: Frigga had taken Bruce's face, peeled it off him the way you might peel an orange, and draped it over her own ruined face. His face gone, his throat split open by her thumb, Bruce was dead. Through the ragged holes in Bruce's face, Frigga's empty sockets gazed at me, and my mind trembled at the sight. In a bound, she had leapt off him, and was running toward me. 

I fled. Sword in hand, I ran as fast as I could for the beach, praying that the boat would have made its appearance, that it would be sitting there in the bay and I would be able to swim out to it, leave Frigga behind. Even as the beach came into view, though, and I ran down onto it, slipping and almost falling on a loose rock, and I saw the bay, the sea beyond, and, yes, the ship approaching in the not-too-distant distance, I could hear Frigga's feet clattering across the rocks behind me, feel her hand reaching out to catch my jacket. She was too fast; she was on me: I was going to die here, on the beach, in sight of the ship and salvation; if I were lucky, she would break my neck and be done with me quickly. A tidal wave of rage swelled in my chest, rushing up into my brain, swamping my fear. I was going to die here, on this Godforsaken island, at the hands of a monster I had brought up out of the ground, and no one would know, no one would know any of this, anything. I caught the sword in both hands, stopped, pivoted, and swung it as hard as I could, screaming my throat raw with fury and frustration. 

Frigga could not stop in time to avoid me. The blade caught her on the side of the head, cracking it, sending poor Bruce's empty face flying off her. She staggered, and I struck again, bringing the sword down on her right collar bone, breaking it and three of the ribs beneath it, ripping open her leathery skin. She swept at me with her left hand, catching me a glancing blow on the right shoulder that spun me half around; I struck her right arm and heard a bone snap. We were at the water; a wave swept around my boots. I backed into it, Frigga following, her dark face streaked with Bruce's blood. The freezing water rising to my knees, my thighs, I continued back, holding the sword before me. Frigga feinted to the right, then lunged at me, and with a scream I drove the sword straight through her, just under the breastbone, all the way in and out the other side, to the hilt. It pushed through her with the sound of leather tearing. I kept screaming as she stumbled and fell in the water with a splash; I kept screaming as she tried to stand and could not, flailing at the sword impaling her; I kept screaming as I pulled off my coat, tugged off my boots, and swam for the boat. I screamed as if screaming would defeat her. I did not see Frigga sink under the water, a crowd of skuas descending onto it as she did, flapping and crying: that was what the ship captain claimed to have seen. I was still screaming when they pulled me out of the water onto the ship, and when at last I stopped screaming, all I would say, for a week, in reply to whatever question was posed to me, was, "They're dead. They're all dead. She got them. Frigga got them." 

Of course, that isn't enough for you. Of course, you want to hear more; you want to know what happened next. It's all right: I would, too. I was put in a hospital, in Edinburgh, in a private room. I saw various doctors, took various medications, and had many interviews with many men, some of them in uniform, some in suits. I told them all the same story I told you. I presume there was an investigation, even several, although apparently Frigga was not found; that was what I was told, at least. No charges of any kind were brought against me; why they would have been, I'm not sure, except that when things go wrong to this magnitude and this many people die, a scapegoat is usually required. I have no idea what explanation was provided Bruce's family, whether his body was returned to them and if so in what state. In the hospital, I tried to compose a letter expressing my sympathy at their loss, but I could not write anything that did not sound too much like a lie, so in the end I sent a generic card that a nurse bought for me. I presume the deaths of Collins, Ryan, Joseph, and the others were assigned an unrelated tragic cause: lost at sea during training maneuvers; killed when their helicopter went down. Eventually, I was released from the hospital, with a generous supply of pills to keep me from waking in the night, screaming. I taught at Aberdeen the following semester, actually delivering my own lectures and running my own tutorials, but I returned home before the last semester, leaving the department in the lurch and not caring that I did. They have not invited me back; I've had no desire to return. My career since then-- has been less than it could have been. I -- I think I've psychoanalyzed myself sufficiently for one night. I'll leave the reasons for my failure to achieve, whether they be guilt, fear, heredity, a combination of the lot, or none of the above, to your discussion. 

I tend to avoid the sea. Had I realized how close this house is to the Atlantic, I most likely would not have come. You told me, Bob, I simply wasn't paying attention. Beside the sound and smell of the ocean, I try to stay busy; when my mind is free, I wonder: Was that final blow sufficient to kill Frigga? Can you even speak of such a thing, is it possible? The birds, the skuas, what were they doing there? Did the deaths of Collins and the men, Bruce's death, satisfy her, or even now, as we sit here talking, is she making her way toward me? Nights like this, if I'm unwise or unlucky enough to find myself by the sea, I imagine -- well, I'm sure you can guess. 
--For Fiona, and for Bob & Kappa Waugh


~~~~~~~~



 JOHN LANGAN


MR. GAUNT


I


IT WAS NOT UNTIL FIVE weeks after his father's funeral that Henry Farange was able to remove the white plastic milk crate containing the old man's final effects from the garage. His reticence was a surprise: his father had been sick -- dying, really -- for the better part of two years and Henry had known it, had known of the enlarged heart, the failing kidneys, the brain jolted by mini- strokes. He had known it was, in the nursing home doctor's favorite cliché, only a matter of time, and if there were moments Henry could not believe the old man had held on for as long or as well as he had, that didn't mean he expected his father to walk out of the institution to which his steadily declining health had consigned him. For all that, the inevitable phone call, the one telling him that his father had suffered what appeared to be a heart attack, caught him off-guard, and when his father's nurse had approached him at the gravesite, her short arms cradling the milk crate into which the few items the old man had taken with him to the nursing home had been deposited, Henry's chest had tightened, his eyes filled with burning tears. Upon his return home from the post-funeral brunch, he had removed the crate from his back seat and carried it into the garage, where he set it atop his workbench, telling himself he couldn't face what it contained today, but would see to it tomorrow. Tomorrow, though, turned into the day after tomorrow, which became the day after that, and then the following day, and so on, until a two-week period passed during which Henry didn't think of the white plastic milk crate at all, and was only reminded of it when a broken cabinet hinge necessitated his sliding up the garage door. The sight of the milk crate was a reproach, and in a sudden burst of repentance he rushed up to it, hauled it off the workbench, and ran into the house with it as if it were a pot of boiling water and he without gloves. He half-dropped it onto the kitchen table and stood over it, panting. Now that he let his gaze wander over the crate's contents, he could see that it was not as full as he had feared. A dozen hardcover books: his father's favorite Henry James novels, which, he had claimed, were all that he wanted to read in his remaining time. Henry lifted them from the crate one by one, glancing at their titles. The Ambassadors. The Wings of the Dove. The Golden Bowl. The Turn of the Screw. What Maisie Knew. He recognized that last one: the old man had tried twice to convince him to read it, sending him a copy when he was at college, and again a couple of years ago, a month or two before the old man entered the nursing home. It was his father's favorite book of his favorite writer, and, although he was no English scholar, Henry had done his best, both times, to read it. But he rapidly became lost in the labyrinth of the book's prose, in sentences that wound on for what felt like days, so that by the time you arrived at the end, you had forgotten the beginning and had to start over again. He hadn't finished What Maisie Knew, had given up the attempt after Chapter One the first time, Chapter Three the second, and had had to admit his failures to his father. He had blamed his failures on other obligations, on school and work, promising he would give the book another try when he was less busy. He might make good his promise yet: there might be a third attempt, possibly even success, but when he was done, his father would not be waiting to discuss it with him. Henry removed the rest of the books from the crate rapidly. Here was a framed photo of Henry receiving his MBA, a smaller black and white picture of a man and woman he recognized as his grandparents tucked into its lower right corner. Here was a gray cardboard shoebox filled with assorted snapshots that appeared to stretch back over his father's lifetime, as well as four old letters folded in their original envelopes. Here was a postcard showing the view up the High Street to Edinburgh Castle. Here was the undersized saltire, the blue and white flag of Scotland, he had bought for his father when he had stopped off for a weekend in Edinburgh on his way home from Frankfurt, just last summer. Here was a cassette tape wrapped in a piece of ruled notebook paper bound to it by a thick rubber band, his name written on the paper in his father's rolling hand. His heart leapt, and Henry slid the rubber band from around the paper with fingers suddenly dumb. There was more writing on the other side of the paper, a brief note. He read, "Dear Son, I'm making this tape just in case. Listen to it as soon as possible. It's all true. Love, Dad." That was all. He turned the tape over: it was plain and black, no label on either side. Leaving the note on the table, he carried the tape into the living room, to the stereo. He slid the tape into the deck, pushed PLAY, adjusted the volume, and stood back, arms crossed. For a moment, there was only the hum of blank tape, then a loud snap and clatter and the sound of his father's voice, low, resonant, and slightly graveled, the way it sounded when he was tired. His father said, "I think I have this thing working. Yes, that's it." He cleared his throat. "Hello, Henry, it's your father. If you're listening to this, then I'm gone. I realize this may seem strange, but there are facts of which you need to be aware, and I'm concerned I don't have much time to tell you them. I've tried to write it all down for you, but my hand's shaking so badly I can't make any progress. To tell the truth, I don't know if the matter's sufficiently clear in my head for me to write it. So, I've borrowed this machine from the night-duty nurse. I suppose I should have told you all this -- oh, years ago, but I didn't, because -- well, let's get to what I have to say first. I can fill in my motivations along the way. I hope you have the time to listen to this all at once, because I don't think it'll make much sense in bits and pieces. I'm not sure it makes much sense all together. "The other night, I saw your uncle on television: not David, your mother's brother, but George, my brother. I'm sure you won't remember him: the last and only time you saw him, you were four. I saw him, and I saw his butler. You know how little I sleep these days, no matter, it seems, how tired I am. Much of the time between sunset and sunrise I pass reading -- re-reading James, and watching more television than I should. Last night, unable to concentrate on What Maisie Knew any longer, I found myself watching a documentary about Edinburgh on public television. If I watch PBS, I can convince myself I'm being mildly virtuous, and I was eager to see one of my favorite cities, if only on the screen. It's the city my parents came from; I know you know that. Sadly, the documentary was a failure, so spectacularly insipid that it almost succeeded in delivering me to sleep a good three hours ahead of schedule. Then I saw George walk across the screen. The shot was of Prince's Street during the Edinburgh festival. The street was crowded, but I recognized my brother. He was slightly stooped, his hair and beard bone-white, though his step was still lively. He was followed by his butler, who stood as tall and unbending as ever. Just as he was about to walk off the screen, George stopped, turned his head to the camera, and winked, slowly and deliberately. "From the edge of sleep, I was wide awake, filled with such fear my shaking hands fumbled the remote control onto the floor. I couldn't muster the courage to retrieve it, and it lay there until the morning nurse picked it up. I didn't sleep: I couldn't. Your uncle kept walking across that screen, his butler close behind. Though I hadn't heard the news of his death, I had assumed he must be gone by now. More than assumed: I had hoped it. I should have guessed, however, that George would not have slipped so gently into that good night; indeed, although he's just this side of ninety, I now suspect he'll be around for quite some time to come. "Seeing him -- does it sound too mad to say that I half-think he saw me? More than half-think: I know he saw me. Seeing my not-dead older brother walk across the screen, to say nothing of his butler, I became obsessed with the thought of you. Your uncle may try to contact you, especially once I'm gone, which I have the most unreasonable premonition may be sooner rather than later. Before he does, you must know about him. You must know who, and what, he is. You must know his history, and you must know about his butler, about that...monster. For reasons you'll understand later, I can't simply tell you what I have to tell you, or perhaps I should say I can't tell you what I have to tell you simply. If I were to come right out with it in two sentences, you wouldn't believe me; you'd think I had suffered one TIA too many. I can't warn you to stay away from your uncle and leave it at that: I know you, and I know the effect such prohibitions have on you; I've no desire to arouse your famous curiosity. So I'm going to ask you to bear with me, to let me tell you about my brother in what I think is the manner best suited to it. Indulge me, Henry, indulge your old father." Henry paused the tape. He walked out of the living room back into the kitchen, where he rummaged the refrigerator for a beer while his father's words echoed in his ears. The old man knew him, all right: his "famous" curiosity was aroused, enough that he would sit down and listen to the rest of the tape now, in one sitting. His dinner date was not for another hour and a half, and, even if he were a few minutes late, that wouldn't be a problem. He smiled, thinking that despite his father's protestations of fear, once the old man warmed up to talking, you could hear the James scholar taking over, his words, his phrasing, his sentences, bearing subtle witness to a lifetime spent with the writer he had called "the Master." Henry pried the cap off the beer, checked to be sure the answering machine was on, switched the phone's ringer off, and returned to the living room, where he released the PAUSE button and settled himself on the couch. His father's voice returned.


II


Once upon a time, there was a boy who lived with his father and his father's butler in a very large house. As the boy's father was frequently away, and often for long periods of time, he was left alone in the large house with the butler, whose name was Mr. Gaunt. While he was away, the boy's father allowed him to roam through every room in the house except one. He could run through the kitchen; he could bounce on his father's bed; he could leap from the tall chairs in the living room. But he must never, ever, under any circumstances, go into his father's study. His father was most insistent on this point. If the boy entered the study...his father refused to say what would happen, but the tone of his voice and the look on his face hinted that it would be something terrible. That was how the story used to begin, as if it were a fairy tale that someone else had written and I just happened to remember. I suppose it sounds generic enough: the traditional, almost incantatory, beginning; the nondescript boy, father, butler, and house. Do you remember the first time I told it to you? I don't imagine so: you were five, although you were precocious, which was what necessitated the tale in the first place. You were staying with me for the summer -- your mother and her second husband were in Greece -- in the house in Highland. That house! All those rooms, the high ceilings, the porch with its view of the Hudson: how I wish you didn't have to sell it to afford the cost of putting me in this place. I had hoped you might choose to live there. Ah well, as you yourself said, what use is a house of that size to you, with no wife or family? Another regret... But I was talking about the story, and the first time you heard it. Like some second-rate Bluebeard, I had permitted you free access to every room in the house save one: my study, which contained not the head of my previous wife (if only! Sorry, I know she's your mother), but extensive notes, four years' worth of notes toward the book I was about to write on Henry James's portrayal of family relations. Yes, yes, I should have known that declaring it forbidden would only pique your interest; it's one of those mistakes you not only can't believe you made, but that seems so fundamentally obvious you doubt whether in fact it occurred. The room was kept locked when I wasn't working in it, and I believed it secure. All this time later, I have yet to discover how you broke into it. I can see you sitting in the middle of the hardwood floor, four years' work scattered and shredded around you, a look of the most intense concentration upon your face as you dragged a pen across my first edition of The Wings of the Dove. I'm not sure how, but I remained calm, if not quite cheerful, as I escorted you from my study up the stairs to your bedroom. I sat you on the bed and told you I had a story for you. You were very excited: you loved it when I told you stories. Was it another one about Hercules? No, it wasn't; it was another kind of story. It was the story of a little boy just about your age, a little boy who had opened a door he was not supposed to. Then and there, my brain racing, I told you the story of Mr. Gaunt and his terrible secret, speaking slowly, deliberately, so that I would have time to shape the next event. Does it surprise you to hear that the story has no written antecedent? It became such a part of our lives after that. It frightened you out of my study for the rest of that summer; you avoided that entire side of the house. Then the next summer, when your friend Brad came to stay for the weekend and the three of us stayed up late while I told you stories, you actually requested it. "Tell about Mr. Gaunt," you said. I can't tell you how shocked I was. I was shocked that you remembered: children forget much, and it's difficult to predict what will lodge in their minds; plus you had been with your mother and husband number two without interruption for almost nine months. I was shocked, too, that you would want to hear a narrative expressly crafted to frighten you. It frightened poor Brad; we had to leave the light on for him, which you treated with a bit more contempt than really was fair. After that: how many times did I tell you that story? Several that same summer, and several every summer for the next six or seven years. Even when you were a teenager, and grew your hair long and refused to remove that denim jacket that you wore down to an indistinct shade of pale, even then you requested the story, albeit with less frequency. It's never gone that far from us, has it? At dinner, the visit before last, we talked about it. Strange that in all this time you never asked me how I came by it, in what volume I first read it. Perhaps you're used to my having an esoteric source for everything and assume this to be the case here. Or perhaps you don't want to know: you find it adds to the story not to know its origin. Or perhaps you're just not interested: literary scholarship never has been your strong point. That's not a reproach: investment banking has been very good for and to you, and you know how proud I am of you. There is more to the story, though: there is more to every story. You can always work your way down, peel back the layers till you discover, as it were, the skull beneath the skin. Whatever you thought about the story's roots, whatever you would answer if I were to ask you where you thought I had plucked it from, I'm sure you never guessed that it grew out of an event that occurred in our family. That donnée, as James would've called it, involved George, George and his butler and Peter, George's son and your cousin. Yes, you haven't heard of Peter before: I haven't ever mentioned his name to you. He's been dead a long time now. You met George when you were four, at the house in Highland. I had just moved into it from the apartment in Huguenot I occupied after your mother and I separated. George was in Manhattan for a couple of days, doing research at one of the museums, and took the train up to spend the afternoon with us. He was short, stocky verging on portly, and he kept his beard trimmed in a Vandyke, which combined with his deep-set eyes and sharp nose leant him rather a Satanic appearance: the effect, I'm sure, intended. He wore a vest and a pocket watch with which you were fascinated, not having seen a pocket watch before. Throughout the afternoon and into the evening, you kept asking George what time it was. He responded to each question by slowly withdrawing the watch from his pocket by its chain, popping open its cover, carefully scrutinizing its face, and announcing, "Why, Hank," (he insisted on calling you Hank; he appeared to find it most amusing), "it's three o'clock." He was patient with you; I will grant him that. After I put you to bed, he and I sat on the back porch looking at the Hudson, drinking Scotch, and talking, the end result of which was that he made a confession -- confession! it was more of a boast! -- and I demanded he leave the house, leave it then and there and never return, never speak to me or communicate in any way with me again. He didn't believe I was serious, but he went. I've no idea how or if he made his train. I haven't heard from him since, all these years, nor have I have heard of him, until last night. But this is all out of order. You don't know anything about your uncle. I've been careful not to mention his name lest I arouse that curiosity of yours. Indeed, maybe I shouldn't be doing so now. That's assuming, of course, that you'll take any of the story I'm going to relate seriously, that you won't think I've confused my Henry James with M.R. James, or, worse, think it a sign of mental or emotional decay, the first hint of senility or depression. The more I insist on the truth of what I tell, the more shrill and empty my voice will sound; I know the scenario well. I risk, then, a story that might be taken as little more than a prolonged symptom of mental impairment or illness; though really, how interesting is that? In any event, it's not as if I have to worry about you putting me in a home. Yes, I know you had no choice. Let's start with the background, the condensed information the author delivers, after an interesting opening, in one or two well-written chapters. George was ten years older than I, the child of what in those days was considered our parents' middle age, as I was the child of their old age. This is to say that Mother was thirty-five when George was born, and forty-five when I was. Father was close to fifty at my birth, about the same age I was when you were born. Funny -- as a boy and a young man, I used to swear that, if I were to have children, I would not wait until I was old enough to be their grandfather, and despite those vows that was exactly what I did. Do you suppose that's why you haven't married yet? We like to think we're masters of our own fates, but the fact is, our parents' examples exert far more influence on us than we realize or are prepared to realize. I like to think I was a much more youthful father to you than my father was to me, but in all fairness, fifty was a different age for me than it was for him. For me, fifty was the age of my maturity, a time of ripeness, a balance point between youth and old age; for Father, fifty was a room with an unsettlingly clear view of the grave. He died when I was fifteen, you know, while here I am, thanks to a daily assortment of colored pills closer to eighty than anyone in my family before me, with the exception, of course, of my brother. I have few childhood memories of George: an unusually intelligent student, he left the house and the country for Oxford at the age of fifteen. Particularly gifted in foreign languages, he achieved minor fame for his translation and commentary on Les mystères du ver, a fifteenth-century French translation of a much older Latin work. England suited him well; he returned to see us in Poughkeepsie infrequently. He did, however, visit our parents' brothers and sisters, our uncles and aunts, in and around Edinburgh on holidays, which appeared to mollify Father and Mother. (Their trips back to Scotland were fewer than George's trips back to them.) My brother also voyaged to the Continent: France, first, which irritated Father (he was possessed by an almost pathological hatred of all things French, whose cause I never could discover, since our name is French; you can be sure, he would not have read my book on Flaubert); then Italy, which worried Mother (she was afraid the Catholics would have him); then beyond, on to those countries that for the greater part of my life were known as Yugoslavia: Croatia, Bosnia-Herzegovina, Serbia, and past them to the nations bordering the Black Sea. He made this trip and others like it, to Finland, to Turkey, to Persia as it was then called, often enough. I have no idea how he afforded any of it. Our parents sent him little enough money, and his scholarship was no source of wealth. I have no idea, either, of the purpose of these trips; when I asked him, George answered, "Research," and said no more. He wrote once a month, never more and occasionally less, short letters in which a single nugget of information was buried beneath layers of formality and pleasantry; not like those letters I wrote to you while you were at Harvard. It was in such a letter that he told us he was engaged to be married. Aside from the fact that it lasted barely two years, the most remarkable thing about your uncle's marriage was your cousin, Peter, who was born seven months after it. Mother's face wore a suspicious frown for several days after the news of his birth reached us (I think it came by telegram; your grandparents were very late installing a phone); Father was too excited by the birth of his first grandson to care. I didn't feel much except a kind of disinterested curiosity. I was an uncle, but I was thirteen, so the role didn't have the significance for me it might have had ! been only a few years older. The chances of my seeing my nephew any time in the near future were sufficiently slim to justify my reserve; as it happened, however, my brother and his wife, whose name was Clarissa, visited us the following summer with Peter. Clarissa was quite wealthy; she was also, I believe, quite a bit older than George, though by how much I couldn't say. Even now, after a lifetime's practice, I'm not much good at deciphering people's ages, which causes me no end of trouble, I can assure you. Their visit went smoothly enough, though your grandparents showed, I noticed, the razor edge of uneasiness with their new daughter-in-law's crisp accent and equally crisp manners. Your grandmother used her wedding china every night, while your grandfather, whose speech usually was peppered with Scots words and expressions, spoke what my mother used to call "the King's English." Their working class origins, I suspect, rising up to haunt them. Peter was fat and blond, a pleasant child who appeared to enjoy his place on your grandmother's hip, which from the moment he arrived was where he spent most of his days. Any reservations Mother might have had concerning the circumstances of his birth were wiped away at the sight of him. When he returned from work, Father had a privileged place for his grandson on his knee: holding each of the baby's hands in his hands, Father sat Peter upright on his knee, then jiggled his leg up and down, bouncing Peter as if he were riding a horse, all the while singing a string of nonsense syllables: "a leedle lidel leedle lidel leedle lidel lum." It was something Father did with any baby who entered the house; he must have done it with me, and with George. I tried it with you, but you were less than amused by it. After what appeared to be some initial doubt at his grandfather's behavior, when he rode up and down with an almost tragic expression on his face, Peter quickly came to enjoy and even anticipate it, and when he saw his grandfather walk in the door, the baby's face would break into an enormous grin, and he waved his arms furiously. Clarissa was good with her son, handling him with more confidence than you might expect from a new mother; George largely ignored Peter, passing him to Clarissa, Mother, Father, or me whenever he could manage it. Much of his days George spent sequestered in his room, working, he said, on a new translation. Of what he did not specify, only that the book was very old, much older than Les mystères du ver. He kept the door to the room locked, which I discovered, of course, trying to open it. The three of them stayed a month, leaving with promises to write on both sides, and although it was more than a year later, it seemed the next thing anyone heard or knew Clarissa had filed for divorce. Your grandparents were stunned. They refused to tell me the grounds for Clarissa's action, but when I lay awake at night I heard them discussing it downstairs in the living room, their voices faint and indistinguishable except when one or the other of them became agitated and shouted, "It isn't true, for God's sake, it can't be true! We didn't raise him like that!" Clarissa sued for custody of Peter, and somewhat to our parents' surprise, I think, George countersued. It was not only that he did not appear possessed of sufficient funds; he did not appear possessed of sufficient interest. The litigation was interminable and bitter. Your grandfather died before it was through, struck dead in the street as we were walking back from Sunday services by a stroke whose cause, I was and am sure, was his elder son's divorce. George did not return for the funeral; he phoned to say it was absolutely impossible for him to attend -- the case and all -- he was sure Father would have understood. The divorce and custody battle were not settled for another year after that. When they were, George was triumphant. I don't know if you remember the opening lines of What Maisie Knew. The book begins with a particularly messy divorce and custody fight, in which the father, though "bespattered from head to foot," initially succeeds. The reason, James tells us, is "not so much that the mother's character had been more absolutely damaged as that the brilliancy of a lady's complexion (and this lady's, in court, was immensely remarked) might be more regarded as showing the spots." I can recall reading those lines for the first time: I was a senior in high school, and a jolt of recognition shot up my spine as I recognized George and Clarissa, whose final blows against one another had been struck the previous fall. I think that's when I first had an inclination I might study old James. Unlike James's novel, in which the custody of Maisie is eventually divided between her parents, George won full possession of Peter, which he refused to share in the slightest way with Clarissa. I imagine she must have been devastated. George packed his and Peter's bags and moved north, to Edinburgh, where he purchased a large house on the High Street and engaged the services of a manservant, Mr. Gaunt. Oh yes, Mr. Gaunt was an actual person. Are you surprised to hear that? I suppose he did seem rather a fantastic creation, didn't he? I can't think of him with anything less than complete revulsion, revulsion and fear, more fear than I wish I felt. I met him when I was in Edinburgh doing research on Stevenson and called on my brother, who had returned from the Shetlands that morning and was preparing to leave for Belgium later that same night. The butler was exactly as I described him to you in the story, only more so. Mr. Gaunt never said a word. He was very tall, and very thin, and his skin was very white and very tight, as if he were wearing a suit that was too small. He had a long face and long, lank, thin, colorless hair, and a big, thick jaw, and tiny eyes that peered out at you from the deep caverns under his brows. He did not smile, but kept his mouth in a perpetual pucker. He wore a black coat with tails, a gray vest and gray pants, and a white shirt with a gray cravat. He was most quiet, and if you were standing in the kitchen or the living room and did not hear anything behind you, you could expect to turn around and find Mr. Gaunt standing there. Mr. Gaunt served the meals, though he himself never ate that the boy saw, and escorted visitors to and from the boy's father when the boy's father was home, and, on nights when he was not home, Mr. Gaunt unlocked the door of the forbidden study at precisely nine o'clock and went into it, closing the door behind him. He remained there for an hour. The boy did not know what the butler did in that room, nor was he all that interested in finding out, but he was desperate for a look at his father's study. Your uncle claimed to have contracted Gaunt's service during one of his many trips, and explained that the reason Gaunt never spoke was a thick accent -- I believe George said it was Belgian -- that marred his speech and caused him excruciating embarrassment. As Gaunt served us tea and shortbread, I remember thinking that something about him suggested greed, deep and profound: his hands, whose movements were precise yet eager; his eyes, which remained fixed on the food, and us; his back, which was slightly bent, inclining him toward us but having the opposite effect, making him seem as if he were straining upright, resisting a powerful downward pull. No doubt it was the combination of these things. Whatever the source, I was noticeably glad to see him exit the room; although, after he had left, I had the distinct impression he was listening at the door, hunched down, still greedy. As you must have guessed, the boy in our fairy tale was Peter, your cousin. He was fourteen when he had his run-in with Mr. Gaunt, older, perhaps, than you had imagined him; the children in fairy tales are always young children, aren't they? I should also say more about the large house in which he lived. It was a seventeenth-century mansion located on the High Street in Edinburgh, across the street and a few doors down from St. Giles's Cathedral. Its inhabitants had included John Jackson, a rather notorious character from the early nineteenth century. There's a mention of him in James's notebooks: he heard Jackson's story while out to dinner in Poughkeepsie, believe it or not, and considered treating it in a story before rejecting it as, "too lurid, too absolutely over the top." The popular legend, of whose origins I'm unsure, is that Jackson, a defrocked Anglican priest, had truck with infernal powers. Robed and hooded men were seen exiting his house who had not been seen entering it. Lights glowed in windows, strange cries and laughter sounded, late at night. A woman who claimed to have worked as Jackson's chambermaid swore there was a door to Hell in a room deep under the basement. He was suspected in the vanishings of several local children, but nothing was proved against him. He died mysteriously, found, as I recall, at the foot of a flight of stairs, apparently having tumbled down them. His ghost, its neck still broken, was sighted walking in front of the house, looking over at St. Giles and grinning; about what, I've never heard. Most of this information about the house I had from George during my visit; it was one of the few subjects about which I ever saw him enthused. I don't know how much if any of it your cousin knew; though I suspect his father would have told him all. Despite the picture its history conjures, the house was actually quite pleasant: five stories high including the attic, full of surprisingly large and well-lit rooms, decorated with a taste I wouldn't have believed George possessed. There was indeed a locked study: it comprised the entirety of the attic. I saw the great dark oaken door to it when your uncle took me on a tour of the house: we walked up the flight of stairs to the attic landing and there was the entrance to the study. George did not open it. I asked him if this was where he kept the bodies, and although he cheerfully replied that no, no, that was what the cellar was for, his eyes registered a momentary flash of something that was panic or annoyance. I did not ask him to open the door, in which there was a keyhole of sufficient diameter to afford a good look into the room beyond. Had my visit been longer, had I been his guest overnight, I might have stolen back up to that landing to peak at whatever it was my brother did not wish me to see. Curiosity, it would appear, does not just run in our family: it gallops. Peter lived in this place, his father's locked secret above him, his only visitors his tutors, his only companion the silent butler. That's a bit much, isn't it ? During our final conversation, George told me that Peter had been a friendless boy, but I doubt he knew his son well enough to render such a verdict with either accuracy or authority. Peter didn't know many, if any, other children, but I like to think of your cousin having friends in the various little shops that line the High Street. You know where I'm talking about, the cobbled street that runs in a straight line up to the Castle. You remember those little shops with their flimsy T-shirts, their campy postcards, their overpriced souvenirs. We bought the replica of the Castle that used to sit on the mantelpiece at one of them, along with a rather expensive pin for that girl you were involved with at the time. (What was her name? Jane?) I like to think of Peter, out for a walk, stopping in several shops along the way, chatting with the old men and women behind the counter when business was slow. He was a fine conversationalist for his age, your cousin. I had met him again, you see, when he was thirteen, the year before the events I'm relating occurred. George was going to be away for the entire summer, so Peter came on his own to stay with your grandmother. I was living in Manhattan -- actually, I was living in a cheap apartment across the river in New Jersey and taking the ferry to Manhattan each morning. My days I split teaching and writing my dissertation, which was on the then relatively fresh topic of James's later novels, particularly The Golden Bowl, and their modes of narration. Every other week, more often when I could manage it, I took the train up to your grandmother's to spend the day and have dinner with her. This was not as great a kindness as I would like it to seem: my social life was nonexistent, and I was desperately lonely. Thus, I visited Peter several times throughout June, July, and August. At our first meeting he was unsure what to make of me, spending most of the meal silently staring down at his plate, and asking to be excused as soon as he had finished his dessert. Over subsequent visits, however, our relationship progressed. By our last dinner he was speaking with me freely, shaking my hand vigorously when it was time for me to leave for my bus and telling me that he had greatly enjoyed making my acquaintance. What did he look like? Funny: I don't think I have a picture of him; not from that visit, anyway. He wasn't especially tall; if he was due an adolescent growth-spurt, it had yet to arrive. His hair, while not the same gold color it had been when he was a baby, still was blond, slightly curled, and his eyes were dark brown. His face, well, as is true with all children, his face blended both his parents', although in his case the blend was particularly fine. What I mean is, unlike you, whose eyes and forehead have always been identifiably mine and whose nose and chin have always been identifiably your mother's, Peter's face, depending on the angle and lighting, appeared to be either all his father or all his mother. Even looking at him directly, you could see both faces simultaneously. He spoke with an Edinburgh accent, crisp and clear, and when he was excited or enthusiastic about a subject, his words would stretch out: "That's maaaarvelous." He told your grandmother her accent hadn't slipped in the least, and she smiled for the rest of the day. He was extremely bright, and extremely interested in ancient Egypt, about which his father had provided him with several surprisingly good books. He could not decide whether to be a philologist, like his father, or an Egyptologist, which sounded more interesting; he inclined to Egyptology, but thought his father would appreciate him following his path. Surprising and heartbreaking -- horrifying -- as it seems in retrospect, Peter loved and missed his father. He was very proud of George: he knew of and appreciated George's translations, and confided in us his hope that one day he might achieve something comparable. "My father's a genius," I can hear him saying, almost defiantly. We were sitting at your grandmother's dining room table. I can't remember how we had arrived at the subject of George, but he went on, "Aye, a genius. None of his teachers were ever as smart as him. None of them could make head nor tail of Les mystères du ver, and my father translated the whole thing, on his own. There was this one teacher who thought he was something, and he was pretty smart, but my father was smarter; he showed him." "Of course he's smart, dear," your grandmother said. "He's a Farange. Just like you and your uncle." "And your Granny," I said. "Oh, go on, you," she said. "He's translated things that no one's even heard of," Peter insisted. "He's translated pre-dynastic Egyptian writing. That's from before the pyramids, even. That's fifty-five centuries ago. Most folk don't even know it exists." "Has he let you see any of it?" I asked. "No," Peter said glumly. "He says I'm not ready yet. I have to master Latin and Greek before I can move on to just hieroglyphics." "I'm sure you will," your grandmother said, and we moved on to some other topic. Later, after Peter was asleep, she said to me, "He's a lovely boy, our Peter, a lovely boy. So polite and well-mannered. But he seems awfully lonely to me. Always with his nose in a book: I don't think his father spends nearly enough time with him." Peter did not speak of his mother. He knew ancient Egypt as if he had lived in it: your grandmother and I spent more than one dinner listening to your cousin narrate such events as the building of the Great Pyramid of Giza, the factual accuracy of which I couldn't verify but whose telling kept me enthralled. Peter was a born raconteur: as he narrated his history, he would assume the voices of the different figures in it, from Pharaoh to slave. "The Great Pyramid," he would say, addressing the two of us as if we were a crowd at a lecture hall, "was built for the Pharaoh Khufu. The Greeks called him Cheops. He lived during the Fourth Dynasty, which was about four and half thousand years ago. The moment he became Pharaoh, Khufu started planning his pyramid, because, really, it was the most important thing he was ever going to build. The Egyptians were terribly concerned with death, and spent much of their lives preparing for it. He picked a site on the western bank of the Nile. The Egyptians thought the western bank was a special place because the sun set in the west. The west was the place of the dead, if you like, the right place to build your tomb. That's all it was, after all, a pyramid. Not that you'd know that from the name: it's a Greek word, 'pyramid'; it comes from 'wheat cake.' The Greeks thought the pyramids looked like giant pointy wheat cakes. We get a lot of names for Egyptian things from the Greeks: like 'pharaoh,' which they adapted from an Egyptian word that meant 'great house.' And 'sarcophagus,' that comes from the Greek for 'flesh- eating.' Why they called funeral vaults flesh-eaters I'll never know." And so on. He did love a good digression, your cousin: he would have made a fine college professor. So you see, all this is why I dispute your uncle's claim that he was friendless, solitary: given the right set of circumstances, Peter could be positively garrulous. I have little trouble picturing him keeping the proprietor of a small bookshop, say, entertained with the story of the Pharaoh -- I can't remember his name -- who angered his people so that after his death his statues and monuments were destroyed and he was not buried in his own tomb; no one knew what had become of his body. No one knew what happened to his son either. I planned to take Peter to the Met, to see their Egyptian collection, but for reasons I can't recall we never went. At our final visit, he suggested we write. Initially, I demurred: I was buried in the last chapter of my dissertation, which I had expected to be forty pages I could write in a month but which rapidly had swelled to eighty-five pages that would consume my every waking moment for the next four months. We could write when I was finished, I explained. Peter pleaded with me, though, and in the end I agreed. We didn't write much, just four letters from him and three replies from me. I found myself leafing through Peter's letters the winter after his visit, when your uncle telephoned your grandmother to inform her that your cousin was missing: he had run away from home and no one knew where he was. Your grandmother was distraught; I was, too, when she called me with the news of Peter's vanishing. She was upset at George, who apparently had shown only the faintest trace of emotion while delivering to her what she rightly regarded as terrible information. He was sure Peter would turn up, George said, boys will be boys and all that, what can you do? Lack of proper family feeling in anyone bothered your grandmother; it was her pet peeve; and she found it a particularly egregious fault in one of her own, raised to know better. "It's a good thing your father isn't alive to see this," she said to me, and I was unsure whether she referred to Peter's running away or George's understated reaction to it. At the time, I suspected Peter might be making his way to his mother's, and went so far as to contact Clarissa myself, but if such was her son's plan she knew nothing about it. Through her manners I could hear the distress straining her voice, and another thing, a reserve I initially could not understand. Granted that speaking to your former brother-in-law is bound to be awkward, Clarissa's reticence was still in excess of any such awkwardness. Gradually, as we stumbled our way through a conversation composed of half-starts and long pauses, I understood that she was possessed by a mixture of fear and loathing: fear, because she suspected me of acting in concert with my brother to trick and trap her (though what more she had left to lose at that point I didn't and don't know; her pride, I suppose); loathing, because she thought that I was cut from the same cloth as George. Whatever George had done to prompt her to seek divorce a dozen years before, her memory and repugnance of it remained sufficiently fresh to make talking to me a considerable effort. Peter didn't appear at his mother's, or any other relative's, nor did he return to his father's house. Against George's wishes, I'm sure, Clarissa involved the police almost immediately. Because of her social standing and the social standing of her family, I'm equally sure, they brought all their resources to bear on Peter's disappearance. The case achieved a notoriety that briefly extended across the Atlantic, scandalizing your grandmother; though I'm not aware that anyone ever connected George to us. Suspecting the worst, the police focused their attentions on George, bringing him in for repeated and intense questioning, investigating his trips abroad, ransacking his house. Strangely, in the midst of all this, Gaunt apparently went unnoticed. After subjecting George to close scrutiny for several weeks -- which yielded no clue to where Peter might be or what might have happened to him -- the detective in charge of the investigation fell dead of a heart attack while talking to your uncle on the telephone. As the man was no more than thirty, this was a surprise. His replacement was more kindly disposed to George, judging that he had undergone enough and concentrating the police's attentions elsewhere. Your cousin was not found; he was never found. Though your grandmother continued to hold out hope that he was alive until literally the day she died, thinking he might have found his way to Egypt, I didn't share her optimism, and reluctantly concluded that Peter had met his end. I was correct, though I had no way of knowing how horrible that end had been. What happened to Peter took place while his father was out of the house; in Finland, he said. It was late winter, when Scotland has yet to free itself from its long nights and the sky is dark for much of the day. Peter had been living with his father's locked study for eleven years. So far as I know, he had shown no interest in the room in the past, which strikes me as a bit unusual, although I judge all other children's curiosity against yours, an unfair comparison. Perhaps George had told his own cautionary tale. There was no reason to expect Peter's interest to awaken at that moment, but it did. He became increasingly intrigued by that heavy door and what it concealed. I know this, you see, because it was in the first letter he sent to me, which arrived less than a month after his return home. He decided to confide in me, and I was flattered. Though he didn't write this to me, I believe he must have associated his father's study with those Egyptian tombs he'd been reading about; he must have convinced himself of a parallel between him entering that room and Howard Carter entering Tutankhamun's tomb. His father provided him a generous allowance, so I know he wasn't interested in money, as he himself was quick to reassure me in that same letter. He didn't want me to suspect his motives: he was after knowledge; he wanted to see what was hidden behind the dark door. Exactly how long that desire burned in him I can't say; he admitted that while he'd been wandering the woods behind your grandmother's house, he'd been envisioning himself walking through that room in his father's house, imagining its contents. He didn't specify what he thought those contents might be, and I wonder how accurate his imagination was. Did he picture the squat bookcases overstuffed with books, scrolls, and even stone tablets; the long tables heaped with goblets, boxes, candles, jars; the walls hung with paintings and drawings; the floor chalked with elaborate symbols? (I describe it well, don't I? I've seen it -- but that must wait.) It was with his second letter that Peter first disclosed his plans to satisfy his curiosity; plans I encouraged, if only mildly, when at last I sent him a reply. He would have to be careful, I wrote, if he were caught, I had no doubt the consequences would be severe. I didn't believe they actually would be, but I enjoyed participating in what I knew was, for your cousin, a great adventure. I suggested that he take things in stages, that he try a brief trip up the attic stairs first and see how that went. What length of time was required for him to amass sufficient daring to venture the narrow flight of stairs to the attic landing I can't say. Perhaps he climbed a few of the warped, creaking stairs one day, before his nerve broke and he bolted down them back to his room; then a few more the next day; another the day after that; and so on, adding a stair or two a day until at last he stood at the landing. Or perhaps he rushed up the staircase all at once, his heart pounding, his stomach weak, taking the stairs two and three at a time, at the great dark door almost before he knew it. Having reached the landing, was he satisfied with his accomplishment? Or were his eyes drawn to the door, to the wide keyhole that offered a view of the room beyond? We hadn't discussed that: did it seem too much, a kind of quantum leap from what he had risked scaling the stairs? Or did it seem the next logical step: in for a penny, in for a pound, as it were? Once he stood outside the door, he couldn't have waited very long to lower his eye to the keyhole. When he did, his mouth dry, his hands shaking slightly, expecting to hear either his father or Mr. Gaunt behind him at every moment, he was disappointed: the windows in the room were heavily curtained, the lights extinguished, leaving it dim to the point of darkness on even the brightest day, the objects inside no more than confused shadows. Peter boiled down all of this to two lines in his third letter, which I received inside a Christmas card. "I finally went to the door," he wrote, "and even looked in the keyhole! But everything was dark, and I couldn't see at all." Well, I suggested in my response, he would need to spy through the door when the study was occupied. Why not focus on Mr. Gaunt and his nine o'clock visitations? His father's returns home were too infrequent and erratic to be depended upon, and I judged the consequences of discovery by his father to be far in excess of those of discovery by the butler. (If I'd known ....) Peter felt none of my unease around Mr. Gaunt, which was understandable, given that the butler had been a fixture in his home and life for more than a decade. In his fourth and final letter, Peter thanked me for my suggestion. He had been pondering a means to pilfer Gaunt's key to the room, only to decide that, for the moment, such an enterprise involved a degree of risk whatever was in the room might not be worth. I had the right idea: best to survey the attic clearly, then plan his next step. He would wait until his father was going to be away for a good couple of weeks, which wouldn't be until February. In the meantime, he was trying to decipher the sounds of Mr. Gaunt's nightly hour in the study: the two heavy clumps, the faint slithering, the staccato clicks like someone walking across the floor wearing tap shoes. I replied that it could be the butler was practicing his dancing, which I thought was much funnier at the time than I realize now it was, but that it seemed more likely what Peter was hearing was some sort of cleaning procedure. He should be careful, I wrote; obviously, the butler knew Peter wasn't supposed to be at the study, and if he caught him there, he might very well become quite upset, as George could hold him responsible for Peter's trespass. I didn't hear from Peter again. For a time, I assumed this was because his enterprise had been discovered and he punished by his father. Then I thought it must be because he was burdened with too much schoolwork: the tutors his father had brought to the house for him, he had revealed in his second letter, were most demanding. I intended to write to him, to inquire after the status of our plan, but whenever I remembered my intention I was in the middle of something else that absolutely had to be finished and couldn't be interrupted, or so it seemed, and I never managed even to begin a letter. Then George called your grandmother, to tell her Peter was gone. It was more than a quarter century until I learned Peter's fate. Sitting there on the back porch of the house in Highland, I heard it all from my older brother who, in turn, had had it from Gaunt. Oh yes, from Mr. Gaunt: our story, you see, was never that far from the truth. Indeed, it was closer, much closer, than I wish it were. George left Scotland for an extended trip to Finland the first week in February. He would be away, he told Peter, for at least two weeks, and possibly a third if the manuscripts he was going to view were as extensive as he hoped. Peter wore an appropriately glum face at his father's departure, which pleased George, who had no idea of his son's secret ambition. For the first week after his father left, Peter maintained his daily routine. When at last the appointed date for his adventure arrived, though, he spent it in a state of almost unbearable anticipation, barely able to maintain conversation with any of his shopkeeper friends, inattentive to his tutors, uninterested in his meals. This last would not have escaped Mr. Gaunt's notice. After spending the late afternoon and early evening roaming through the first three floors of the house, leafing through the library, practicing his shots at the pool table, spinning the antique globe in the living room, Peter declared he was going to make an early night of it, which also would have caught the butler's attention. From first-hand experience, I can tell you that Peter was something of a night owl, retiring to bed only when your grandmother insisted and called him by his full name, and even then reading under the sheets with a flashlight. Gaunt may have suspected your cousin's intentions; I daresay he must have. This would explain why, an hour and a half after Peter said he was turning in, when his bedroom door softly creaked open and Peter, still fully dressed, crept out and slowly climbed the narrow staircase to the attic landing, he found the door to the study standing wide open. It could also be that the butler had grown careless, but that strikes me as unlikely. Whatever Mr. Gaunt was, he was most attentive. Your cousin stood there at the top of the stairs, gazing at the room that stretched out like a hall and was lit by globed lights dangling from the slanting ceiling. He saw the overstuffed bookcases. He saw the tables heaped high with assorted objects. He saw the paintings crowding the walls, the chalked symbols swarming over the floor. If there was sufficient time for him to study anything in detail, he may have noticed the small Bosch painting, The Alchemical Wedding, hanging across from him. It was -- and still is -- thought lost. It's the typical Bosch scene, crowded with all manner of people and creatures real and fantastic, most of them merrily dancing around the central figures, a man in red robes and a skeleton holding a rose being married by a figure combining features of a man and an eagle. The nearest table displayed a row of jars, each of them filled with pale, cloudy fluid in which floated a single, pink, misshapen fetus; approaching to examine them, he would have been startled to see the eyes of all the tiny forms open and stare at him. If any object caught his attention, it would have been the great stone sarcophagus leaning against the wall to his left, its carved face not the placid mask familiar to him from photos and drawings, but vivid and angry, its eyes glaring, its nostrils flaring, its mouth open wide and ringed with teeth. That would have chased any fear of discovery from his mind and brought him boldly into the study. It could be, of course, that Peter's gaze, like the boy in our story's, was immediately captured by what was hanging on the antique coat-stand across from him. At first, the boy thought it was a coat, for that is, after all, what you expect to find on a coat-stand. He assumed it must be Mr. Gaunt's coat, which the butler must have taken off and hung up when he entered the study. Why the butler should have been wearing a coat as long as this one, and with a hood and gloves attached, inside the house, the boy could not say. The more the boy studied it, however, the more he thought that it was a very strange coat indeed: for one thing, it was not so much that the coat was long as that there appeared to be a pair of pants attached to it, and, for another, its hood and gloves were unlike any he had seen before. Where the coat was black, the hood was a pale color that seemed familiar but that the boy could not immediately place. What was more, the hood seemed to be hairy, at least the back of it did, while the front contained a number of holes whose purpose the boy could not fathom. The gloves were of the same familiar color as the hood. The boy stood gazing at the strange coat until he heard a noise coming from the other end of the study. He looked toward it, but saw nothing: just a tall skeleton dangling in front of another bookcase. He looked away and the noise repeated, a sound like a baby's rattle, only louder. The boy looked again and again saw nothing, only the bookcase and, in front of it, the skeleton. It took a moment for the boy to recognize that the skeleton was not dangling, but standing. As he watched, its bare, grinning skull turned toward him, and something in the tilt of its head, the crook of its spine, sent the boy's eyes darting back to the odd coat. Now, he saw that it was a coat, and pants, and hands, and a face: Mr. Gaunt's hands and face. Which must mean, he realized, that the skeleton at the other end of the room, which replaced the book it had been holding on top of the bookcase and stepped in his direction, was Mr. Gaunt. The boy stared at the skeleton slowly walking across the room, still far but drawing closer, its blank eyes fixed on him, and, with a scream, ran back down the stairs. Behind him, he heard the rattle of the skeleton's pursuit. There in his father's study, your cousin Peter saw a human skeleton, Mr. Gaunt's skeleton -- or the skeleton that was Gaunt -- rush toward him from the other side of the room. The skeleton was tall, slightly stooped, and when it moved, its dull yellow bones clicked against each other like a chorus of baby rattles. Peter screamed, then bolted the room. He leapt down the attic stairs two and three at a time, pausing at the fourth floor landing long enough to throw closed the door to the stairs and grasp at the key that usually rested in its lock but now was gone, taken, he understood, by Mr. Gaunt. Peter ran down the long hallway to the third floor stairs and half-leapt down them. He didn't bother with the door at the third floor landing: he could hear that chorus of rattles clattering down the stairs, too close already. He raced through the three rooms that lay between the third floor landing and the stairway to the second floor, hearing Gaunt at his back as he hurdled beds, chairs, couches; ducked drapes; rounded corners. A glance over his shoulder showed the skeleton running after him like some great awkward bird, its head bobbing, its knees raised high. He must have been terrified; there would have been no way for him not to have been terrified. Imagine your own response to such a thing. I wouldn't have been able to run; I would have been paralyzed, as much by amazement as by fear. As it was, Gaunt almost had him when Peter tipped over a globe in his path and the skeleton fell crashing behind him. With a final burst of speed, Peter descended the last flight of stairs and made the front door, which he heaved open and dashed through into the street. Between Peter's house and the house to its left as you stood looking out the front door was a close, an alley. Peter rushed to and down it. It could be that panic drove him, or that he meant to evade Gaunt by taking a route he thought unknown to the butler. If the latter was the case, the sound of bones rattling across the cobblestones, a look back at the naked grin and the arm grasping at him, would have revealed his error instantly, with no way for him to double back safely. I suspect the skeleton did something to herd Peter to that alley, out of sight of any people who might be on the street; I mean it worked a spell of some kind. The alley sloped down, gradually at first, then steeply, ending at the top of a series of flights of stone stairs descending the steep hillside to Market Street below. From Market Street, it's not that far to the train station, which may have been Peter's ultimate destination. His heart pounding, his breath rushing in and out, he sped down the hill, taking the stairs two, three, four at a time, his shoes snapping loudly on the stone, the skeleton close, swiping at him with a claw that tugged the collar of his sweater but failed to hold it. Halfway down the stairs, not yet to safety but in sight of it, Peter's left foot caught his right foot, tripping and tumbling him down the remaining stairs to the landing below, where he smashed into the bars of an iron guardrail. Suddenly, there was no air in his lungs. As he lay sprawled on his back, trying to breathe, the skeleton was on him, descending like a hawk on a mouse. He cried out, covering his eyes. Seizing him by the sweater front, Gaunt hauled Peter to his feet. For a second that seemed to take years, that fleshless smile was inches from his face, as if it were subjecting him to the most intense scrutiny. He could smell it: an odor of thick dust, with something faintly rancid beneath it, that brought the bile to his throat. He heard a sound like the whisper of sand blowing across a stone floor, and realized it was the skeleton speaking, bringing speech from across what seemed a great distance. It spoke one word, "Yes," drawing it out into a long sigh that did not stop so much as fade away: Yyyeeeeeessssssss.... Then it jerked its head away, and began pulling him back up the stairs, to the house and, he knew, the study. When, all at once, his lungs inflated and he could breathe again, Peter tried to scream. The skeleton slapped its free hand across his mouth, digging the sharp ends of its fingers and thumb into his cheeks, and Peter desisted. They reached the top of the stairs and made their way up the close. How no one could have noticed them, I can't say, though I suspect the skeleton had done something to insure their invisibility; yes, more magic. At the front door, Peter broke Gaunt's grip and attempted to run, but he had not taken two steps before he was caught by the hair, yanked off his feet, and his head was slammed against the pavement. His vision swimming, the back of his head a knot of agony, Peter was led into the house. His knee cracked on an end-table; his shoulder struck a doorframe. As he was dragged to the study, did he speak to the creature whose claw clenched his arm? A strange question, perhaps, but since first I heard this story myself I have wondered it. Your cousin had a short time left to live, which he may have suspected; even if he did not, he must have known that what awaited him in the study would not be pleasant, to say the least. Did he apologize for his intrusion? Did he try to reason with his captor, promise his secrecy? Or did he threaten it, invoke his father's wrath on his return? Was he quiet, stoic, or stunned? Was his mind buzzing with plans of last minute escape, or had it accepted that such plans were beyond him? There are moments when the sheer unreality of an event proves overwhelming, when, all at once, the mind can't embrace the situation unfolding around it and refuses to do so, withholding its belief. Do you know what I mean? When your grandfather died, later that same afternoon I can remember feeling that his death was not yet permanent, that there was some means still available by which I could change it, and although I didn't know what that means was, I could feel it trembling on the tip of my brain. When your mother told me that she was leaving me for husband number two, that they already had booked a flight together for the Virgin Islands, even as I thought, Well it's about time: I wondered how long it would take this to arrive, I also was thinking, This is not happening: this is a joke: this is some kind of elaborate prank she's worked up, most likely with someone else, someone at the school, probably one of my colleagues; let's see, who loves practical jokes? While she explained the way my faults as a husband had led her to her decision, I was trying to analyze her sentence structure, word choice, to help me determine who in the department had helped her script her lines. A few years later, when she called to tell me about husband number three, I was much more receptive. All of which is to say that, if it was difficult for me to accommodate events that occur on a daily basis, how much more difficult would it have been for your cousin to accept being dragged to his father's study by a living skeleton? Once they were in the study, Gaunt wasted no time, making straight for the great stone sarcophagus. Peter screamed with all the force he could muster, calling for help from anyone who could hear him, then wailing in pure animal terror. The skeleton made no effort to silence him. At the sarcophagus with its furious visage, Gaunt brought his stark face down to Peter's a second time, as if for a last look at him. He heard that faint whisper again, what sounded like the driest of chuckles. Then it reached out and slid the massive stone lid open with one spindly arm. The odor of decay, the ripe stench of a dead deer left at the side of the road for too many hot days, filled the room. Gagging, Peter saw that the interior of the sarcophagus was curiously rough, not with the roughness of, say, sandstone, but with a deliberate roughness, as if the stone had been painstakingly carved into row upon row of small sharp points, like teeth. The skeleton flung him into that smell, against those points. Before he could make a final, futile gesture of escape, the lid closed and Peter was in darkness, swathed in the thick smell of rot, his last sight the skeleton's idiot grin. Nor was that the worst. He had been in the stone box only a few seconds, though doubtless it seemed an eternity, when the stone against which he was leaning grew warm. As it warmed, it shifted, the way the hide of an animal awakening from a deep sleep twitches. Peter jerked away from the rough stone, his heart in his throat as movement rippled through the coffin's interior. If he could have been fortunate, his terror would have jolted him into unconsciousness, but I know this was not the case. If he was unlucky, as I know he was, he felt the sides of the sarcophagus abruptly swell toward him, felt the rows of sharp points press against him, lightly at first, then more insistently, then more insistently still, until- I've mentioned the root of the word "sarcophagus;" it was Peter, ironically enough, who told it to me. It's Greek: it means "flesh eating." Exactly how that word came to be applied to large stone coffins I'm unsure, but in this case it was quite literally true. Peter was enclosed within a kind of mouth, a great stone mouth, and it...consumed him. The process was not quick. By the time George returned to the house almost a week and a half later, however, it was complete. Sometime in the long excruciation before that point, Peter must have realized that his father was implicated in what was happening to him. It was impossible for him not to be. His father had brought Mr. Gaunt into the house, and then left Peter at his mercy. His beloved father had failed, and his failure was Peter's death. It took George longer than I would have expected, almost two full days, to discover Peter's fate, and to discern the butler's role in it. When he did so, he punished, as he put it, Mr. Gaunt suitably. He did not tell me what such punishment involved, but he did assure me that it was thorough. Peter's running away was, obviously, the ruse invented by George to hide his son's actual fate. By the time your uncle told me the story I've told you, Clarissa had been dead for several years. I hadn't spoken to her since our phone conversation when Peter first vanished, and, I must confess, she had been absent from my thoughts for quite some time when I stumbled across her obituary on the opposite side of an article a friend in London had clipped and sent me. The obituary stated that she had never recovered from the disappearance of her only son almost two decades prior, and hinted, if I understood its implications, that she had been addicted to antidepressants; although the writer hastened to add that the cause of death had been ruled natural and was under no suspicion from the police. If George heard the news of his former wife's death, which I assume he must have, he made no mention of it to me, not even during that last conversation, when so much else was said. Although I hadn't planned it, we both became quite intoxicated, making our way through the better part of a bottle of Lagavulin after I had put you to bed. The closer I approach to complete intoxication, the nearer I draw to maudlin sentimentality, and it wasn't long, as I sat beside my older brother looking across the Hudson to Poughkeepsie, the place where we had been born and raised and where our parents were buried, I say it wasn't long before I told George to stay where he was, I had something for him. Swaying like a sailor on a ship in a heavy sea, I made my way into the house and to my study, where I located the shoebox in which I keep those things that have some measure of sentimental value to me, pictures, mostly, but also the letters that your cousin had sent me, tucked in their envelopes. Returning to the porch, I walked over to George and held them out to him, saying, "Here, take them." He did so, a look that was half-bemusement, half-curiosity on his face. "All right," he said. "What are they?" "Letters," I declared. "I can see that, old man," he said. "Letters from whom?" "From Peter," I said. "From your son. You should have them. I want you to have them." "Letters from Peter," he said. "Yes," I said, nodding vigorously. "I was unaware the two of you had maintained a correspondence." "It was after the summer he came to stay with Mother. The two of us hit it off, you know, quite well." "As a matter of fact," George said, "I didn't know." He continued to hold the letters out before him, as if he were weighing them. The look on his face had slid into something else. Inspired by the Scotch, I found the nerve to ask George what I had wanted to ask him for so long: if he ever had received any word, any kind of hint, as to what had become of Peter? His already flushed face reddened more, as if he were embarrassed, caught off guard, then he laughed and said he knew exactly what had happened to his son. "Exactly," he repeated, letting the letters fall from his hand like so many pieces of paper. Despite the alcohol in which I was swimming, I was shocked, which I'm sure my face must have shown. All at once, I wanted to tell George not to say anything more, because I had intuited that I was standing at the doorway to a room I did not wish to enter, for, once I stood within it, I would discover my older brother to be someone -- something -- I would be unable to bear sitting beside. We were not and had never been as close as popular sentiment tells us siblings should be; we were more friendly acquaintances. It was an acquaintance, however, I had increasingly enjoyed as I grew older, and I believe George's feelings may have been similar. But my tongue was thick and sluggish in my mouth, and so, as we sat on the back porch, George related the circumstances of his son's death to me. I listened to him as evening dimmed to night, making no move to switch on the outside lights, holding onto my empty glass as if it were a life- preserver. As his tale progressed, my first thought was that he was indulging in a bizarre joke whose tastelessness was appalling; the more he spoke, however, the more I understood that he believed what he was telling me, and I feared he might be delusional if not outright mad; by the story's conclusion, I was no longer sure he was mad, and worried that I might be. I was unsure when he stopped talking: his words continued to sound in my ears, overlapping each other. A long interval elapsed during which neither of us spoke and the sound of the crickets was thunderous. At last George said, "Well?" "Gaunt," I said. "Who is he?" It was the first thing to leap to mind. "Gaunt," he said. "Gaunt was my teacher. I met him when I went to Oxford; the circumstances are not important. He was my master. Once, I should have called him my father." I cannot tell you what the tone of his voice was. "We had a disagreement, which grew into an...altercation, which ended with him inside the stone sarcophagus that had Peter, though not for as long, of course. I released him while there was still enough left to be of service to me. I thought him defeated, no threat to either me or mine, and, I will admit, it amused me to keep him around. I had set what I judged sufficient safeguards against him in place, but he found a way to circumvent them, which I had not thought possible without a tongue. I was in error." "Why Peter?" I asked. "To strike at me, obviously. He had been planning something for quite a length of time. I had some idea of the depth of his hate for me, but I had no idea his determination ran to similar depths. His delight at what Peter had suffered was inestimable. He had written a rather extended description of it, which I believe he thought I would find distressing to read. The stone teeth relentlessly pressing every square inch of flesh, until the skin burst and blood poured out; the agony as the teeth continued through into the muscle, organ, and, eventually, bone; the horror at finding oneself still alive, unable to die even after so much pain: he related all of this with great gusto. "The sarcophagus, in case you're interested, I found in eastern Turkey, not, as you might think, Egypt; though I suspect it has its origins there. I first read about it in Les mystères du ver, though the references were highly elliptical, to say the least. It took years, and a small fortune, to locate it. Actually, it's a rather amusing story: it was being employed as a table by a bookseller, if you can believe it, who had received it as payment for a debt owed him by a local banker, who in turn...." I listened to George's account of the sarcophagus's history, all the while thinking of poor Peter trapped inside it, wrapped in claustrophobic darkness, screaming and pounding on the lid as -- what? Although, as I have said, I half- believed the fantastic tale George had told, my belief was only partial. It seemed more likely Peter had suffocated inside the coffin, then Gaunt disposed of the body in such a way that very little, if any, of it remained. When George was done talking, I asked, "What about Peter?" "What about him?" George answered. "Why, 'What about Peter'? I've already told you, it was too late for me to be able to do anything, even to provide him the kind of half-life Gaunt has, much less successfully restore him. What the sarcophagus takes, it does not surrender." "He was your son," I said. "Yes," George said. "And?" "'And'? My God, man, he was your son, and whatever did happen to him, he's dead and you were responsible for his death, if not directly, then through negligence. Doesn't that mean anything to you?" "No," George said, his voice growing brittle. "As I have said, Peter's death, while unfortunate, was unintentional." "But," I went on, less and less able, it seemed, to match thought to word with any proficiency, "but he was your son." "So?" George said. "Am I supposed to be wracked by guilt, afflicted with remorse?" "Yes," I said, "yes, you are." "I'm not, though. When all is said and done, Peter was more trouble than he was worth. A man in my position -- and though you might not believe it, my position is considerable -- doing my kind of work, can't always be worrying about someone else, especially a child. I should have foreseen that when I divorced Clarissa, and let her have him, but I was too concerned with her absolute defeat to make such a rational decision. Even after I knew the depth of my mistake, I balked at surrendering Peter to her because I knew the satisfaction such an admission on my part would give Clarissa. I simply could not bear that. For a time, I deluded myself that Peter would be my apprentice, despite numerous clear indications that he possessed no aptitude of any kind for my art. He was...temperamentally unsuited. It is a shame: there would have been a certain amount of pleasure in passing on my knowledge to my son, to someone of my own blood. That has always been my problem: too sentimental, too emotional. Nonetheless, while I would not have done anything to him myself, I am forced to admit that Peter's removal from my life has been to the good." "You can't be serious," I said. "I am." "Then you're a monster." "To you, perhaps," he said. "You're mad," I said. "No, I'm not," he said, and from the sharp tone of his voice, I could tell I had touched a nerve, so I repeated myself, adding, "Do you honestly believe you're some kind of great and powerful magician? Or do you prefer to be called a sorcerer ? Perhaps you're a wizard ? A warlock? An alchemist ? No, they worked with chemicals; I don't suppose that would be you. Do you really expect me to accept that tall butler as some kind of supernatural creature, an animated skeleton? I won't ask where you obtained his face and hands: I'm sure Jenner's has a special section for the black arts." I went on like this for several minutes, pouring out my scorn on George, feeling the anger radiating from him. I did not care: I was angry myself, furious, filled with more rage than ever before or ever after, for that matter. When I was through, or when I had paused, anyway, George asked, "Could you fetch me a glass of water?" "Excuse me?" I said. He repeated his request: "Could I have a glass of water?" explaining, "All this conversation has left my throat somewhat parched." Your grandmother's emphasis on good manners, no matter what the situation, caught me off guard, and despite myself I heard my voice saying, "Of course," as I set down my glass, stood, and made my way across the unlit porch to the back door. "Can I get you anything else?" I added, trying to sound as scornful as I felt. "The water will be fine." I opened the back door, stepped into the house, and was someplace else. Instead of the kitchen, I was standing at one end of a long room lit by globed lights depending from a slanted ceiling. Short bookcases filled to bursting with books, scrolls, and an occasional stone tablet jostled with one another for space along the walls, while tables piled high with goblets, candles, boxes, rows of jars, models, took up the floor. I saw paintings crowding the walls, including the Bosch I described to you, and elaborate symbols drawn on the floor. At the other end of the room, a bulky stone sarcophagus with a fierce face reclined against a wall. Behind me, through the open door whose handle I still grasped, I could hear the crickets; in front of me, through the room's curtained windows, I could hear the sound of distant traffic, of brakes squealing and horns blowing. I stood gazing at the room I understood to be my brother's study, and then I felt the hand on my shoulder. Initially, I thought it was George, but when he called, "Is my water coming?" I realized he had not left his seat. Through my shirt, the hand felt wrong: at once too light and too hard, more like wood than flesh. The faintest odor of dust, and beneath it, something foul, filled my nostrils; the sound of a baby's rattle being turned, slowly, filled my ears. I heard another sound, the whisper of sand blowing across a stone floor, and realized it was whatever was behind me -- but I knew what it was -speaking, bringing speech from across what seemed a great distance. It spoke one word, "Yes," drawing it out into a long sigh that did not stop so much as fade away: Yyyeeeeeessssssss.... "I say," George said, "where's my water?" Inhaling deeply -- the hand tightening on my shoulder as I did -- I said, "Tell him -- tell it to remove its hand from me." "Him? It? Whatever are you referring to?" "Gaunt," I answered. "Tell Gaunt to release my shoulder." "Gaunt?" George cried, his voice alive with malicious amusement, "Why, Gaunt's on the other side of the ocean." "This is not entertaining," I said, willing myself to remain where I was. "You're right," George said. "In fact, it's deeply worrying. Are you certain you're feeling all right? Did you have too much to drink? Or are you, perhaps, not in your right mind? Are you mad, dear brother?" "Not in the least," I replied. "Nor, it would seem, are you." "Ahh," George said. "Are you certain?" "Yes," I said, "I am sure." I might have added, "To my profound regret," but I had no wish to antagonize him any further. "In that case," George said, and the hand left my shoulder. I heard rattling, as if someone were walking away from me across the porch in tapshoes, followed by silence. "Now that I think on it," George said, "I needn't bother you for that glass of water, after all. Why don't you rejoin me?" I did as he instructed, closing the door tightly. I walked to George and said, in a voice whose shaking I could not master, "It is time for you to go." After a pause, George said, "Yes, I suppose it is, isn't it?" "I will not be asking you back," I said. "No, I don't suppose you will. I could just appear, you know." "You will not," I said, vehemently. "You will never come here again. I forbid you." "You forbid me?" "Yes, I do." "I find that most entertaining, as you say. However, I shall respect your wishes, lest it be said I lack fraternal affection. It's a pity: that time you came to visit me after Peter's death, I thought you might be my apprentice, and the notion has never vanished from my mind. It generally surfaces when I'm feeling mawkish. I suppose there's no chance--" "None," I said, "now or ever." You have Satan's nerve, I thought. "Yes, of course," George said. "I knew what your reply would be: I merely had to hear you say it. When all is said and done, I don't suppose you have the necessary...temperament either. No matter: there are others, one of them closer than you think." That was his final remark. George had brought no luggage with him: he stepped off the porch into the night and was gone. I stood staring out into the darkness, listening for I am not sure what, that rattling, perhaps, before rushing to the kitchen door. Gripping the doorknob, I uttered a brief, barely coherent prayer, then opened the door. The kitchen confronted me with its rows of hanging pots and pans, its magnetic knife rack, its sink full of dishes awaiting washing. I raced through it, up the stairs to your room, where I found you asleep, one arm around Mr. James, your bear, the other thrown across your face as if you were seeking to hide your eyes from something. My legs went weak, and I seated myself on your bed, a flood of hot tears rolling down my face. I sat up in your room for the rest of that night, and for a week or so after I slept in it with you. The following morning, I returned to the back porch to retrieve your cousin's letters, which I replaced in the shoebox. I have not heard from George since, all these years. When I sat you on your bed after having found you surrounded by the shreds of my work, this was what shaped itself into my cautionary tale. It had been festering in my brain ever since George had told me it. Carrying George's words with me had left me feeling tainted, as if having heard of Peter's end had made me complicit in it in a manner beyond my ability to articulate. In giving that story voice, I sought to exorcise it from me. I recognize the irony of my situation: rather than expunging the story, telling it once led to it being told over and over again, until it had achieved almost the status of ritual. Your subsequent delight in the story did mitigate my guilt somewhat, tempting me to remark that a story's reception may redeem its inception; that, however, would be just a bit too much, too absolutely over the top, as James would put it. I remain incredulous at myself for having told you even the highly edited version you heard. It occurs to me that, if it is a wonder our children survive the mistakes we make with them, it is no less astounding that we are not done in by them ourselves; those of us with any conscience, I should add. Something else: how much you remember of the literature classes you sat through in college I don't know; I realize you took them to please me. I'm sure, however, that enough of the lectures you actually attended has remained with you for you to be capable of at least a rudimentary analysis of our story. In such an analysis, you would treat the figure of the skeleton as a symbol. I can imagine, for example, a psychoanalytic interpretation such as are so often applied to fairy tales. It would judge our particular story to be a cleverly disguised if overly Oedipal allegory in which the locked room would be equated with the secret of sexuality, jealously guarded by the father against the son, and the butler/skeleton with the father's double, an image of death there to punish the boy for his transgression. If you preferred to steer closer to history, you might postulate the skeleton as a representation of an event: say, Mr. Gaunt and your uncle caught in an embrace, another kind of forbidden knowledge. Neither these nor any other interpretations are correct: the skeleton is not a substitution for something else but in fact real; I must insist, even if in doing so I seem to depart plausibility for fantasy, if not dementia. It could be that I protest too much, that you aren't the rigid realist I'm construing you to be. Perhaps you know how easy it is to find yourself on the other side of the looking glass. No doubt, you'll wonder why I've waited until now to disclose this information to you, when you've been old enough to have heard it for years. I'd like to attribute my reticence solely to concern for you, to worry that, listening to this outrageous tale, you would lose no time setting out to verify it, which might result in your actually making contact with your uncle, and then God only knows what else. I am anxious for you, but, to be honest, more of my hesitation than I want to admit arises from dread at appearing ridiculous in your eyes, of seeing your face fill with pity at the thought that the old man has plunged over the edge at last. I suppose that's why I'm recording this, when I know it would be easy enough to pick up the phone and give you a call.


I can't believe I could be of any interest to George at this late date {so I tell myself), but I'm less sure about you. Sitting up in my bed last night, not watching the remainder of the documentary, I heard your uncle tell me that there were others to serve as his apprentice, one of them closer than I thought. These words ringing in my ears, I thought of that Ouija board you used to play with in college, the tarot card program you bought for your computer. I understand the Ouija board was because of that girl you were seeing, and I know the computer program is just for fun, but either might be sufficient for George. Your uncle is old, and if he hasn't yet found an apprentice - However belated, this, then, all of this tangled testament, is my warning to you about your uncle, as well as a remembrance of a kind of your cousin, whom you never knew. If you believe me -- and you must, Henry, you must -- you'll take heed of my warning. If you don't believe me, and I suppose that is a possibility, at least I may have entertained you one last time. All that remains now is for me to tell you I love you, son, I love you and please, please, please be careful, Henry: be careful.


III


With a snap, the stereo reached the end of the tape. Henry Farange released a breath he hadn't been aware he was holding and slumped back on the couch. His beer and the pleasant lassitude it had brought were long gone; briefly, he contemplated going to the refrigerator for another bottle, and possibly the rest of the six-pack while he was at it. Heaving himself to his feet and shaking his head, he murmured, "God." To say he didn't know what to think was the proverbial understatement. As his father had feared, his initial impression was that the old man had lost it there at the end, that he had, in his own words, suffered one mini-stroke too many. But -- what? What else was there to say? That he had felt some measure of truth in his father's words? That -- mad, yes, as it sounded -- a deeper part of him, a much deeper part, a half-fossilized fragment buried far beneath his reflexive disbelief, accepted what the old man had been telling him? Well, actually, that was it exactly, thank you for asking. Laughable as it seemed; and he did laugh, a humorless bark; Henry couldn't bring himself to discount completely his father's words. There had been something--no single detail; rather, a quality in the old man's voice-- that had affected him, had unearthed that half-ossified part of him, had insinuated itself into his listening until, in the end, he found himself believing there was more to this tape than simple dementia. When Henry had been a child, his father had possessed the unfailing ability to tell when he was lying, or so it seemed; even when there was no obvious evidence of his dishonesty, somehow, the old man had known. Asked the source of this mysterious and frustrating power, his father had shrugged and said, "It's in your voice," as if this were the most obvious of explanations. Now, hearing those words echoing in his mind, Henry thought, It's in his voice. But -- a living skeleton? An uncle who was a black magician? A cousin he'd never heard of devoured by a coffin made of living stone? He shook his head again, sighing: there was some truth here, but it was cloaked in metaphor. It had to be. He walked over to the stereo, popped open the tape deck, slid out the tape, and stood with it in his hand, feeling it still warm. His father's voice.... Although the old man had quoted their story's beginning and middle, he had not recited its end. The words rose unbidden to Henry's lips: "Slowly, the skeleton carried the screaming boy up the stairs to his father's study. It walked through the open doorway, closing the door behind it with a solid click. For a long time, that door stayed closed. When at last it opened again, Mr. Gaunt, looking more pleased with himself than anyone in that house ever had seen him, stepped out and made his way down the stairs, rubbing his hands together briskly. As for the boy who had opened the door he was forbidden to open: he was never seen again. What happened to him, I cannot say, but I can assure you, it was terrible." The phone rang, and he jumped, fumbling the tape onto the floor. Hadn't he switched that off? Leaving the cassette where it lay, he ran into the kitchen, catching the phone on the third ring and calling, "Hello." His Uncle George said, "Hello, Henry." "Uncle George!" he answered, a smile breaking over his face. "How is everything?" his uncle asked. "Fine, fine," he said. "I was just getting ready to call you." "Uh oh." "Yeah, it looks like I'm going to be a few minutes late to dinner." "Can you still make it? Should we wait for another night?" "No, no," Henry said, "there's no need to reschedule. I was just listening to something, a tape; I got kind of caught up in it, lost track of time." "Music?" "No, something my father left me. Actually, I was kind of hoping we could talk about it." "Of course. What is it?" "I'd rather wait until we see each other, if that's all right with you. Listen: can you call the restaurant, tell them we're running about fifteen minutes late?" "Certainly. Will that be enough time for you?" "I can be very fast when I need to be; you'd be amazed. Do you have their number?" "I believe so. If not, I can look it up." "Great, great. Okay. Let me run and get ready, and I'll see you shortly." "Excellent. I'm looking forward to this, Henry. I haven't seen you in -- well, to tell you the truth, I can't remember how long, which means it's been too long." "Hear hear," he said. "I'm looking forward to it too. There's a lot I want to ask you." "I'm glad to hear it, son: there's much I have to tell you." "I'm sure you do. I can't wait to hear it." "Well, this should be a fine, if melancholic, occasion. A Farange family reunion: there haven't been too many of those, I can assure you. What a pity your poor father can't join us. Oh, and Henry? One more thing?" "What is it?" "Would it be too much trouble if my butler joined us for dinner?" As Henry's stomach squeezed, his uncle went on, "I'm embarrassed to ask, but I'm afraid I am getting on in years a bit, and I find I can't do much without his help these days. The joys of aging! He's a very quiet chap, though: won't say two words all evening. I hate to impose when we haven't seen each other ...." His mouth dry, Henry stuttered, "Your butler?" "Yes," his uncle said. "Butler, manservant: 'personal assistant,' I suppose you would call him. If it's going to be an intrusion --" Recovering himself, Henry swallowed and said, "Nonsense, it's no trouble at all. I'll be happy to have him there." "Splendid. To tell the truth, he doesn't get out much anymore: he'll be most pleased." "I'll see you there." Henry replaced the phone in its cradle, and hurried to the shower. As he stood with the hot water streaming down on him, his uncle's voice in one ear, his father's voice in the other, he had a vision, both sudden and intense. He saw a boy, dressed in brown slacks and a brown sweater a half-size too big for him, standing at a landing at the top of a flight of stairs. In front of him was a great oaken door, open the slightest hairsbreadth. The boy stood looking at the door, at the wedge of yellow light spilling out from whatever lay on the other side of it. The light was the color of old bones, and it seemed to form an arrow, pointing the boy forward.


--For Fiona
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John Langan’s past
contributions—including “Mr. Gaunt,” “On Skua Island,” and “Tutorial”—are due
to be published in a story collection next year. His new story is a grim and
hard-hitting tale that would probably get an “R” rating from the late Jack
Valenti and his MPAA board. It probably says just enough about this story to
mention that it will be reprinted next year in Wastelands: Stories of Life After Apocalypse, which
is edited by our own Assistant Editor, John Joseph Adams.


 


“There’s a whole lot of hate left on
this world, Spiderman.”—Samuel R. Delany, The Einstein Intersection


 


“Come On Down, Make the Stand.”—The
Alarm, “The Stand”


 


* * * *


 


AFTER three days and nights on the
run— 


 


—during which they
slept in thirty-, sixty-, and ninety-minute snatches, in the backs of large
cars and SUVs, in a hotel lobby, in a sporting goods store at one end of a
mall—


 


—they managed to
pull ahead of the Pack— 


 


—who had been too
close from the start and drawn closer than that, despite Wayne’s traps, all of
which were clever and a few ingenious and the least of which thinned the Pack
by two or three; until Wayne succeeded in luring them onto the walkway between
the foodcourt and the mall’s front entrance, where he detonated something that
not only dropped the floor out from beneath the Pack, but brought the roof
down, too, raining shards of glass like so many economy-sized
guillotines—Jackie had wanted to stay and finish the survivors, but Wayne had
declared it was still too dangerous and hauled her out the door—


 


—cross the Bridge— 


 


—too congested with
cars for them to take the Jeep Cherokee Wayne had navigated up the surprisingly
empty stretch of Route 9 between the mall and the Mid-Hudson Bridge, which had
made them debate the pros and cons of continuing north along this side of the
Hudson until they reached the next bridge, which might be clear or might not
(for once, Wayne couldn’t make up his mind), until Jackie insisted they might
as well cross here as cross anywhere: there would be plenty of cars on the
other side, and if they didn’t do something, they were going to squander their
lead and face the Pack on their terms (which, aside from that first,
terrible introduction, they’d succeeded in avoiding)—so they abandoned the
Jeep, shouldered the backpacks, heavy as ever (so much for having rested), and
(the Bridge shifting underfoot in the wind that hummed through its cables like
a choir warming up) wound their way through a labyrinth of vehicles jammed, it
seemed, into every possible configuration , their interiors choked with the
oversized, thick-stemmed purple flowers Jackie and Wayne had found inside the
vast majority of vehicles they’d encountered thus far, wound around steering
wheels, gearshifts, and pedals (the windows talced with violet pollen), which
made operating the cars a problem they had neither tools or time to solve—there
was a pickup whose cab was empty, but it was boxed against the railing by a
trio of smaller cars, as if they’d brought it to bay there—


 


—set up camp on
the other shore— 


 


—on a ledge
overlooking the spot where the Bridge slotted into the steep hills on the
western shore of the Hudson—Wayne had noticed the shelf of rock as they
followed the road up and to the right, past another cluster of cars full of
purple flowers, pointing it out to Jackie—when they reached a place where the
ledge was accessible from the road, up a steep path blocked by a gate Wayne was
certain he could open, he had steered them toward it (even though Jackie’s legs
trembled at the prospect of more and harder climbing), urging her on, murmuring
encouragements, praise, until they had gained the top of the path and Wayne had
sprung the lock on the gate, let them through, and snapped the lock closed
again behind them—Jackie had followed him as he picked his way across the rocks
littering the shelf; no more than fifteen feet at its widest, she guestimated;
the Bridge returning to view, and then Wayne had held up his hand as if he were
some kind of native guide signaling the rest of the safari and said that this
would do—


 


—and were
preparing an ambush— 


 


—Wayne starting back
along the ledge almost as soon as they’d shucked their backpacks, taking with
him only the bulky black canvas bag that Jackie thought of sometimes as his bag
of tricks and sometimes as his utility belt, and one of the pistols, leaving
the other guns with her: the rifle whose name she couldn’t remember but which
Wayne had been very excited to find in the sporting goods store, and the two
remaining pistols, one of which had come from Wayne’s father’s safe, the other
from an empty police cruiser—”You don’t have to cover me,” he’d said, “but pay
attention,” and she had, sitting with her bag propped against the backpacks,
the rifle resting against the dome of her belly, as Wayne retraced their route
down the hill to the Bridge and then out onto it, to set up some trap that had
occurred to him, maybe two if there were time, till he was lost to view,
obscured by the lean of the hill opposite her.


 


Jackie— 


 


—Jacqueline Marie
DiSalvo: twenty years old; five foot six, tall as her (most likely dead)
father; she didn’t know how many pounds anymore, since stepping on scales hadn’t
been at the top of her list of priorities for some time, now; her hair dark
brown, long enough not to look short; her eyes brown, as well; her features
carefully proportioned, (once, her [dead] father had described them to her as
prim, which she hadn’t been sure how to take); her skin less tanned than she
would have expected, considering all the time they’d spent outdoors this past
month: much of it at night, true, and there had been almost a solid week of
rain in the middle of it, but still; wearing an extra-large men’s white cotton
T-shirt, gray sweatpants, white cotton athletic socks, and knock-off
Birkenstocks that were comfortable but growing too tight: again, shoe shopping
not a priority when you were running (or waddling, in her case) for your
life—five weeks ago, she had been thirty-five days less pregnant, six and a
half instead of nearly eight months “along” (her [most likely dead] doctor’s
favorite euphemism for pregnancy, as if carrying a child were an exotic
vacation): a difference that meant, practically speaking, a smaller stomach,
smaller breasts, smaller everything; smaller her, who didn’t tire quite so
quickly; who didn’t feel so out of breath all the time; who didn’t sleep well
but better than lately, when comfort had taken the last train out; who didn’t
need to stop to pee all the time, while Wayne stood guard, his gun out, his
eyes sweeping whatever landscape they were in for the inevitable (re)appearance
of the Pack—


 


—sat waiting for
Wayne— 


 


—Wayne Anthony
Miller: twenty years old, two days younger than Jackie, in fact: she born on
the third of July, he the fifth; six foot three; maybe one hundred and seventy
pounds, not yet grown out of adolescent gangliness (his [most likely dead]
mother’s term, which he’d overheard her use at a New Year’s party and which he’d
confessed to Jackie left him feeling betrayed in some fundamental way); his
hands and feet large, hung from long, skinny arms and legs that attached to a
long, skinny torso; his hair grown long, a light brown that had been blond
until his teens, framing a broad, square face with a small nose, narrow eyes,
and generous mouth; he was wearing the same pair of jeans that had seen him
through the last month, and which were little worse for wear (what an ad
campaign: “Levi’s: We’ll Get You Through the End of Civilization: Rated Number
One in Post-Apocalyptic Scenarios”), with a red plaid shirt open over a gray
T-shirt emblazoned with Batman’s black bat emblem, and Doc Martens—five weeks
ago, he had been working at the Barnes and Noble just south of the Bridge on
the other side of the river and spending more of each paycheck than he should
have at the comic book store in the plaza, there; his Associates Degree in
Liberal Arts from Dutchess County Community College completed the previous
semester; his future, which revolved around dreams of writing one of the Batman
titles, still, as he liked to put it, a work in progress (this back when the
future had extended further forward than the next twelve hours, and been
somewhat more complex, yet also somewhat simpler, than trying to locate food
and defensible shelter).


 


The sun was hot— 


 


—roasting was a
better word for it; although there was a substantial breeze blowing up from the
river—Jackie supposed that the exposed rock around her, a grayish, sharp stuff
that she should have been able to name but whose identity apparently lay in
that part of her memory marked, “No Longer Useful,” amplified the heat, which
wasn’t completely oppressive (soon, it would be, she would be panting like a
dog with it, most likely feel the urge to strip down to her underwear, but for
the moment it radiated through her pleasantly).


 


Later— 


 


—the better part of
two hours; what had he been doing out there?—


 


—Wayne returned— 


 


—waving to her as he
walked off the Bridge; she waved back—


 


—long enough to
pick up some rope— 


 


—digging it out of
his backpack, a hefty coil that looked like something a mountain climber might
use and that he had been happy to find in a hardware store two weeks ago, which
Jackie hadn’t understood, since the rope looked pretty heavy and she didn’t see
the point in either of them taking on any more weight than was absolutely
necessary—already, Wayne was carrying more than his fair share to compensate
for her; she didn’t want him exhausting himself because of an inability to pass
on everything that might prove useful someday—she hadn’t said anything out
loud, though, and the addition of the rope seemed to have made no significant
difference to him—


 


—and return to the
Bridge— 


 


—where he strung the
rope across the road, running it back and forth and back and forth between a
pair of the Bridge’s support cables, weaving a kind of improvised web that
Jackie thought would slow down the weakest members of the Pack for about half a
second, and that the leader and its (hers? his?) companions would be through in
no time at all.


 


When he was done
with his final trap— 


 


—which didn’t look
any more impressive once it was finished than it had when Jackie had realized
what it was; although there was more of it than she had expected, a dozen,
maybe fifteen strands that Wayne had layered according to a design she couldn’t
discern, so that some strands ran a foot or more behind the others—she hadn’t
exactly dozed while he’d constructed it: she’d kept her eyes open throughout
the process, but her mind had wandered, as it had so often in the last day and
a half, to the baby, which had gone from what she referred to as its daily
calisthenics to complete stillness, not moving at all that she could feel (and,
at this stage, she could feel a lot) for roughly thirty-six hours, now, which
might have been entirely normal for all she knew: there was a rather dramatic
lack of obstetricians in these parts (ha ha) and while Wayne knew a surprising
amount about all sorts of things, his expertise tended toward the ultraviolent
and not so much the whole miracle-of-life end of the spectrum—the best he could
do was hear her concerns, shrug, and tell her not to worry about it, advice she’d
already given herself and that was growing impossible to follow—she could feel
panic gathering inside her, coalescing into a storm that would wash her away in
a torrent of tears and screaming, because the child inside her was dead, she
was carrying a dead baby—all right, to be honest, her mind hadn’t wandered so
much as gone directly to her anxiety and watched it growing—the point was, she
wasn’t sure if Wayne had rigged his web with any of the explosives (proper and
improvised) that stuffed his bag of tricks, or if he had other plans for his
oversized Cat’s Cradle—


 


—he came back— 


 


—and a good thing,
too, because the sun had dipped behind the hill to her back, and though the sky
overhead was still blue, it was that darker blue that would spend the next
couple of hours shading steadily darker, into that indigo that a month of
looking up at the night sky had shown her was the actual color against which
the stars shone, and while the Pack had more than proved their ability to
appear at any time of day, there was no doubting they preferred to move after
the sun was down, and although Jackie had trained with the pistols, had opened
up on one of the Pack at terrifyingly close range (it had scampered off,
unhurt), she’d had a single lesson with the rifle (whose name was on the tip of
her mind) with it unloaded, and had no faith in her ability to get off more
than a single shot, if that, which was not saying anything about her ability to
kill or even hit her target, so when Wayne tied the final knot in his rope
barrier and started up the road, relief suffused her—


 


—and built a fire— 


 


—using wood he
collected from the trees along the path up to the ledge, a heavy armload that
he arranged into a larger fire than she would have thought wise, an almost
inexplicable lapse of Wayne’s part—unless he wanted to be visible; if so, it
was a new strategy for him: his previous traps had depended on misdirection, on
leading the Pack into thinking the two of them were someplace they were safely
away from, which had become increasingly difficult as the Pack adapted to Wayne’s
tactics—frankly, Jackie had been shocked that the mall trap had succeeded as
well as it had, because it had been so obvious, as obvious as any of his early
efforts, so much so that the Pack must have assumed (if you could apply such a
word to them; though they evidently had some process of cognition) it couldn’t
possibly be a set-up, and so had walked right into the middle of it—strictly
speaking, there was no need for a fire, not yet, heat poured up from the ledge
and would do so well into the night, while the Bridge’s lights, a row of
flame-shaped bulbs tracing the arc of each of the suspension cables, had
blinked on as the daylight ebbed (one of those intermittent events that indexed
the random status of what she already was referring to herself as the Old World’s
machineries), their bright glow traversing the spectrum from blue to red and
back down to blue again, their light sufficient for Jackie to read her battered
copy of What to Expect When You’re Expecting if she wanted to (she didn’t;
she felt vaguely guilty about it, but she was too tired [and—tell the
truth—afraid of what the book might tell her about the baby’s stillness])—when
you came right down to it, the fire was a beacon and a goad, Wayne’s way of
thumbing his nose at whatever members of the Pack might have survived the mall
and guiding them across the Bridge—as she reclined against her backpack and
accepted the peanut butter bagel Wayne passed her, Jackie thought, This
really is it, our last stand; after four weeks, we’re making our stand.


 


They ate dinner in
silence— 


 


—the way they did
practically everything in silence, the last week or so—formerly, Wayne had been
a talker of epic proportions, the kind of person you don’t start a conversation
with unless you’ve got, say, three days to spare, which Jackie had found mostly
charming, because a lot of what he had to say was funny and interesting, and if
she rolled her eyes, it was only when he started talking about whatever comic
book he was currently infatuated with, which he could and would do in
microscopic, mind-numbing detail—comics never had interested her, the secret
exploits of men playing dress-up in what was essentially a consequence-free
arena just hadn’t appealed; although the length and depth of description and
analysis Wayne lavished on them prompted her to second-guess herself once in a
while; now, she wished she had read some of the titles Wayne had rhapsodized
about (The Dark Knight Returns and Batman: Year One [but not The
Dark Knight Strikes Again, that was so much overpriced crap] and The
Sandman and Johnny the Homicidal Maniac [whose title she wished she
found funnier]) or at least paid better attention to his lectures on them,
because they might have helped her understand what had happened to Wayne in the
last month, since the bottom had dropped out of the world, the least
manifestation of which was the drying up of the torrent of words that poured
from his mouth, and the most dramatic example of which was ... was crazy—


 


—then cleaned the
guns— 


 


—one at a time, Wayne
stripping each of the pistols in turn while Jackie trained the rifle on the
rope barrier, then the rifle as Jackie aimed the policeman’s automatic—she
could have broken each of the weapons down, cleaned and greased them, herself:
Wayne had insisted she learn in case anything happened to him (which was a
joke: did he really imagine that, at this stage, big and awkward as she was,
she’d get anywhere without him? It was almost funny: the hugely pregnant woman,
a smoking gun in either hand, fighting off the Pack), but the thick smell of
the grease nauseated her, so she stood (reclined, actually) guard and let Wayne
do things the way he not-so-secretly wanted to—


 


—and settled down
for the night— 


 


—to wait and sleep,
him taking the first watch, her the second—after she’d unrolled her sleeping
bag and used her feet to push off her sandals, she looked at Wayne, sitting on
the other side of the fire (to which he’d added even more wood, keeping it hot
and bright), and asked, “When will they be here?” to which Wayne answered, “Hard
to tell. If we’re lucky, late morning, early afternoon,” which surprised her:
ambush or not, last stand or not, she would have expected that, if the Pack
hadn’t put in an appearance by first light, maybe a little later, the two of
them would abandon their position, which, for all its advantages in terms of
height (“Control the high ground,” how often had Wayne repeated that?) was a
dead end: if the Pack made it through whatever Wayne had prepared for them on
the Bridge, not to mention his improvised web, and surged up the road till they
reached the path to the ledge, she and Wayne would be trapped (violating
another of his mantras, “Always have a way out”); better, she thought, to keep
their options open and retreat, trust Wayne’s ingenuity to thin the Pack
further—all of which she said to him, and none of which made a difference: “This
is our best chance,” he said, and while she argued, appealing to her mantra, “He
who fights and runs away, lives to fight another day,” Wayne was unmovable, and
anyway her eyelids were sliding down, so she abandoned her argument until
daylight and slid into her sleeping bag.


 


Jackie’s sleep was
light, troubled— 


 


—because sleeping
soundly was impossible at this stage of pregnancy; not on a rock shelf in a
sleeping bag, at least; and because her dreams were vivid and disturbing; no
surprise, so What to Expect assured her: pregnant women were subject to
all kinds of anxiety dreams, a tendency compounded on her part by the last
month’s events, the long struggle to keep on the move and ahead of the Pack,
which had given her unconscious a whole new vocabulary of unease and terror—


 


[—she was on that
stretch of Route 9 where all the cars, two, three dozen, had come to a halt
pretty much simultaneously, with the exception of a black SUV that had crumpled
the trunk of the red sedan in front of it—she and Wayne peering through the
cars’ windows at their interiors, every one crowded by purple flowers, anywhere
from one to four per vehicle, stalks thick and twisting as snakes, blossoms the
size of sunflowers, a kind of plant she’d never seen, and while she was no
expert, botany was a hobby—each flower an accumulation of overlapping petals,
vaguely rose-like except that each petal was four to six inches long, edges
ragged, almost serrated, and a uniform eggplant hue; the flowers’ centers
obscured by clusters of closed petals that suggested mouths pursed for a kiss,
an effect she found sufficiently unsettling to drop her eyes to the stems,
parsley-green, woody, covered in coarse hairs, fan-shaped leaves tiny, almost
vestigial—Jackie had studied the plants, looped around steering wheels,
gearshifts, headrests, door handles, pedals, one another, through windows
dusted with violet pollen, each car a separate terrarium, thinking that none of
this made any sense: there was no way for this size of plant to survive in this
kind of environment, deprived, as far as she could see, of food and
water—before Wayne could stop her, she had grabbed the door handle of the car
she was standing next to so she could open it and take a cutting from the
flower whose blossom pressed against the window like a child’s face peering
out; but the stem held the door closed with surprising force, so that the best
she could manage was opening the door a crack, not enough to reach the plant,
just sufficient for a small cloud of pollen to puff out—then Wayne was there,
pulling her back from the car onto the shoulder, though not before she’d
inhaled some of the pollen, filling her nose with the astringent smell of lavender,
which lingered for the rest of the day despite the fit of violent sneezing it
precipitated—she had been annoyed at Wayne, not only for being so patronizing,
but for reminding her that there wasn’t much point in her taking a cutting—what
was she going to do with it? She could put it under a microscope if they could
find one, and then what? She was a college junior majoring in Biology and
minoring in Psych: about the best she’d be able to do if she could study a
slide of a purple flower would be to identify it as a plant—it wasn’t as if she’d
be able to offer any insight into their situation—she had stalked away from him
as best she could, and answered his regular questions of how she was feeling
with the same monosyllable, “Fine,” which was pretty much true, except for the
lavender smell (but that night she’d had dreams in which she was driving and
her skin, which was incredibly itchy, so much so that she was finding it
difficult to concentrate on the road, began to crumble beneath her fingertips,
becoming powdery, dusty, and suddenly all of her was on the verge of coming
apart—for a moment, she was aware of her entire body drying, loosening, streams
of dust pouring from her hands, her chin, her fingers raining down over the
steering wheel, her body dissolving against the seat, her feet reducing to
powder in her shoes—she had time for the panicked thought that she couldn’t
breathe, then that didn’t matter anymore, and she collapsed—and woke with heart
pounding, the baby kicking in response to her excitement, but that was fine,
fine, because it meant she was still here, still in her body—for a good half
hour, she ran her hands back and forth over her skin, reassuring herself with
every pimple, every blemish, every strand of unwashed hair, that she was whole,
not coming apart—Wayne must have noticed, but he remained silent, and another
week would elapse before Jackie had gained sufficient distance from the dream
and its sensations to narrate it to him—but, to her surprise, he didn’t have an
interpretation ready, just grunted and didn’t refer to it again)]—


 


[—that dream sliding
into one in which she was in her parents’ den with Glenn, who was drunk again
... still: he’d brought the bottle of gin and the bottle of tonic out beside
the couch so he wouldn’t have to travel so far to refill his glass, along with
a bucket of ice from which he scooped half-melted cubes to deposit in his drink
when it became too warm—the end of the world, or something close, and he’d
spent pretty much all of it submerged in alcohol, because who was going to tell
him not to? Her parents hadn’t returned from the trip to Shop Rite that shouldn’t
have taken them more than two hours, three at most, and that they’d left for
twenty-two, no, twenty-four hours before, kissing her and ignoring Glenn (as
they had ever since they’d learned the news of her pregnancy), promising to be
back soon, a promise something had prevented them from keeping, which had her
nervous but not as upset as she should have been; she wasn’t done thinking they
might yet appear, despite what the TV had shown before the channels started
blinking off, whatever horror they’d been covering replaced by the tranquility
of an electric blue screen—when Jackie climbed the stairs to the living room
and looked out its picture window, all she saw was their slice of neighborhood,
the same as ever: no fires, no riots, no people dying from whatever it was was
boiling the flesh off their bones (which had spread faster than the pundits’
ability to hypothesize explanations for it: a new strain of bird flu had given
way to a bioweapon; some kind of mutated smallpox; which was more plausible,
given its unbelievable virulence; but if so, whoever had released it had
miscalculated, because it had taken the planet in its grip in all of three days—terrorism
had been supplemented by other, more fanciful explanations: rampant nanotech,
set free during the mishap at that plant in Albany the week before; an alien
virus, imported by one of the meteors that had streaked across the sky a few
nights ago; and, of course, the Wrath of God, and never mind that global events
bore little to no resemblance to what was described in the Book of
Revelation: the preachers who insisted on this answer had been so practiced
at adapting Biblical texts to their own ends it was no surprise they should be
able to do the same in this case) (and what about those other pictures she and
Glenn had seen, almost lost in the rush of things falling apart? That couldn’t
have been the shadow of something walking falling across that building in
Chicago, could it? The thought was absurd: it would have had to be impossibly
tall—but what had collided with Air Force One? Those hadn’t been wings, had
they? Equally ridiculous: you couldn’t have a bird that size)—she gazed out the
window and saw movement, a car speeding up the road—for a second, she was sure
it was her parents, back from their trip at last, then she realized it wasn’t
their Subaru but a smaller car, a white Geo Metro, Wayne’s car, which none of
them ever stopped teasing him about, its engine straining as it raced along,
and as she watched it, she was aware of something hovering over her, some
badness preparing to fall on her and take her into its jagged gullet, and there
was the opportunity for her to think, Stay away, keep driving, before,
tires screaming, Wayne turned the car into her driveway, fishtailing half-onto
the lawn, spraying chunks of dirt and grass—leaving the car running, he fell
out of it and sprinted to the front door, hammering on it with both hands,
shouting her name from a throat already worn hoarse—she remained where she was,
hoping Wayne would race back to his undersized car and take away whatever
catastrophe attended him, until she heard Glenn’s slurred insistence that he
was coming, for Christ’s sake, keep your shirt on, so she crossed to the door,
which Wayne had not stopped pounding on, fully intending to tell him to leave,
whatever it was, it wasn’t their problem (amazing to think that she could so
completely turn her back on Wayne, whom she’d described as her best guy friend;
after Glenn, of course; for years), but the instant she turned the lock, the
door leapt open and Wayne was inside the house, shouting that she had to leave,
now, there was no time—Jackie registered his smell, first, a heavy blend of copper
and alkali: blood and fear, she realized as she took in his clothes, plastered
and clotted with blood and other things (was that a piece of bone? That pink
clump—)—this was already bad, and finally his words resolved themselves into
sense and she placed her hand on his arm, wincing at the blood still fresh to
the touch (what had happened to him?), telling him to relax, calm down, it was
all right; but none of her reassurances reached him, he kept insisting they had
to go and grabbed her by the arm, which was when Glenn found the top of the
stairs and who knew what he saw?


 


The guy he’d never
stopped worrying about, the source of his anxieties about their relationship,
come to carry Jackie away at last—she should have anticipated what came next,
but despite his macho posturing, Glenn always had seemed to her fundamentally
gentle, peaceful; still, there was nothing like a quart of gin-and-tonic to put
you in touch with your inner linebacker, which he proved by barreling across
the room, catching Wayne around the middle, and slamming him into the wall with
sufficient force to drop them both to the floor—Wayne kept hold of Jackie as
long as he could, tumbling her backwards onto the couch—now Glenn was covered
in gore, too, and raising his fist to pummel Wayne, who managed to wedge a leg
between the two of them and kick Glenn off him, almost to the top of the
stairs—Jackie, her hands pressed over her stomach, was shouting for the two of
them to stop it, this was ridiculous, but Wayne hadn’t liked Glenn any more than
Glenn had him; jealous, she knew, although she’d done her best to ignore the
reasons fueling that jealousy—the two of them rushed together and went down in
a tangle of arms and legs, grunting and cursing each other, and Jackie thought,
Great: watch Mom and Dad come home, now—then the picture window exploded
inwards and a massive, snarling shape was standing in the living room, shaking
glass off itself the way a dog might shake off water—she screamed, feet kicking
her away from it, right up onto the couch—there was an instant for her to
register the sheer size of the thing, its bulk: it had to stand four feet at
the shoulder, with a hump that arched its back another foot over that, its head
big as a Thanksgiving turkey, its feet the size of diner plates; and to think
simultaneously, What’s a hyena doing in upstate New York? and, This
is no hyena—before it pounced on Glenn, who had paused, arm upraised, when
the window blew in—the thing caught his extended arm in its blunt jaws and tore
it off at the shoulder: the crack and snap of bone and rip of sinew combining
with the jet of blood and the scream from Glenn’s throat and the growl from the
thing’s, a bass roar with the shriek of a violin on top of it—the thing held
Glenn’s arm dangling from its mouth like a puppy with a chew toy, then tossed
the arm to one side with a flick of its head and lunged at him, while Wayne
scrambled out of the way, his face blank with terror, and Jackie joined her
scream to Glenn’s as the thing bulled him back against the wall and seized his
head between its teeth, his voice climbing registers she wouldn’t have thought
possible, surely his vocal cords would have to give out—she didn’t know how
much more she could bear—the thing brought its jaws together; there was a pop
and crunch like an egg surrendering to the pressure of a hand; and Glenn’s
scream stopped; although Jackie’s continued, pouring out her horror at what she
was watching at the top of her lungs—even when Wayne found his feet, stumbled
across the living room to her, right past where the thing was busy feeding,
almost slipped on a large piece of glass, took her hand, and started pulling
her to the front door, which was still open, only to stop as a new sound
flooded the air, a high-pitched cacophony like an orchestra out of tune, and
dark shapes (who knew how many? twenty? thirty? more?) galloped up the road,
almost to the end of her driveway—Wayne’s hand trembled in hers as if he were
being electrocuted; later, she would understand that his mind had been on the
point of breaking, some fundamental motor about to snap its belt and seize
up—she was taking in breath for another scream, because it was hard to take in
enough air for a long scream when you were six and a half months pregnant
(courtesy of a bottle of Jack Daniels and the love of her life, who had just
ended his life at the teeth of, of—), when Wayne’s hand stilled; she glanced at
his face, and what she saw reflected there, a change from vacant-eyed terror to
something else, stopped her voice—”Come on,” he said, pulling her away from the
front door, across the living room (the thing growling and snapping at them,
and, Oh My God Glenn), into the kitchen and the cellar door, down the
stairs and across the cellar to the oil tank, with a stop at her father’s
workbench to grab a rag and the box of long wooden matches Dad had had on his
workbench for as long as she could remember—overhead, the floor thumped and
creaked, more of the things springing into the house—Wayne consulted the gauge
on top of the oil tank, and began unscrewing it—the gauge turned once, twice,
then stuck—he ran back to the workbench for a wrench while above, the things
whined and growled, their claws skittering on the hardwood floor—Glenn,
she thought, They’re fighting over him, over what’s left of him—Wayne
had the gauge off; a thick, petroleum odor filled her nostrils; and was dipping
the rag into the tank, first one half, then the other—he left the rag hanging
out of the tank and slid open the box of matches—”Go to the outside doors and
open them,” he said, selecting three matches, “but not all the way, just enough
to scope out the situation in the backyard;” she did as he instructed,
unlatching and shouldering up the metal doors that led out of the cellar—the
arc of yard she could see was green and tranquil—”Good,” Wayne said, “when I
say, ‘Now,’ throw open the doors and run for your neighbors’ house, the yellow
one,” and before she could ask him how he expected someone six and a half
months pregnant to do anything that might remotely resemble running, he was
scraping the first match along the side of the box—it popped into flame, and
without pause he touched it to the end of the rag—a tongue of fire licked the
rag, and she was ten feet across the yard before Wayne shouted, “Now!” behind
her, her belly and breasts swinging heavily, painfully; her legs protesting,
threatening to cramp, already; her lungs burning; not looking back, because she
didn’t want to see the thing that killed her; she just prayed it would do so
quickly; and Wayne was beside her, slowing his frantic pace to match hers, and
they were at the edge of the yard when the oil tank blew, gutting the house in
a ywllow-orange BOOM that sent wood and glass spinning across the yard and
triggered the gas tank beneath the window and, from the sound of it, Wayne’s
car—she could feel the heat from where she was, see the carcasses of she couldn’t
tell how many of the things sprawled around the house’s wreckage—”Glenn,” she
said, but Wayne was urging her on—]—


 


—once, she woke,
saw Wayne sitting at the fire, and went back to sleep— 


 


—and more
dreams—[—they were inside the walk-in urgent-care building on Route 9, which
Jackie had insisted they stop at for medical supplies and because they needed
to attend to the slash zig-zagging up Wayne’s forearm, which she’d bound to the
best of her ability but was worried was becoming septic: the skin around the
black scab was yellow going to green, and the wound gave off a sweet smell that
made her want to gag—at the very least, she wanted to locate a blister-pack of
Zithromax for him; at most, if she could locate proper tools, debride it (the
advantage of having [had] a nurse mother who was a frustrated doctor)—Wayne
protested that he was fine, but went ahead of her through the building, a gun
held in either hand, arms outstretched—Jackie had not yet decided she should be
carrying a firearm, too, so she held the oversized flashlight they’d taken from
her neighbors’ house like a club; there was sufficient light in the corridors for
her not to waste the batteries: although the fluorescent lights overhead were
dark, the ceiling opened into skylights at regular intervals, which leaked in
enough of the gray, rainy day outside to permit her and Wayne their search—she
wasn’t sure what, if anything, they would encounter in the urgent care’s dim
interior—she was reasonably certain they had gained sufficient ground on what
she had started referring to as the Pack (following Wayne’s lead; the name no
doubt a comic book reference she wasn’t plugged into) for them not to have to
worry about coming face-to-snout with one of its snarling constituents—one or
more of the strange purple flowers seemed more likely: almost all the cars they’d
seen on their trek up Route 9 had been full of the plants; although that was
the only place they’d seen them: the various stores they’d entered for food,
clothing, and assorted other supplies had been empty (she’d thought she had
caught movement from the corners of her eyes, but when she’d looked, there had
been nothing—most likely, her nerves tricking her)—despite which, Wayne refused
to abandon caution, leaping through every open door with both guns pointed
ahead, then sweeping them to either side as he glanced around the room, before
calling, “Clear,” to Jackie, who found his performance amusing in a way she
knew she shouldn’t have; caution was warranted, and Wayne had proven his
ability a number of times, from turning her house into a bomb, which had
reduced the Pack’s ranks by at minimum a half, maybe sixty percent, to the
previous day, when he’d lured one of the Pack’s outriders into the walk-in
freezer at a McDonald’s and trapped it there—it was just, there was an element
of the performative to Wayne’s actions, as if he were seeing himself doing
whatever he was doing in the panels of a comic, illustrated by one of his
favorite artists—the last week and a half’s events had damaged Wayne in ways
you didn’t need a degree in Psych to notice (although you would need a post-doc
to plumb their depths)—she might be overreacting to the changes he’d displayed
in his behavior: a ruthless, fiendishly inventive violence directed principally
at their pursuers; or she might be misreading his response to the extremity of
the past eleven days, but she was uncomfortably certain Wayne had developed a
split in his personality, possibly a rough reorganization of his psyche that
allowed him access to areas of his self previously road-blocked by norms of
upbringing, society, and religion, possibly an entirely separate identity—it was
as if he were living out one of the scenarios he’d read about for years, which
might be the reason for her impression that, unimaginable psychic trauma and
continuing horror and anxiety aside, on some level, Wayne was enjoying this,
the world reshuffled into an arrangement he could deal with more competently
and confidently than his previous existence of minimum-wage labor and career
stagnation, each day’s priorities food, sleep, and movement—in the second exam
room they entered, they found a locked cabinet that Wayne broke open; it was
stacked with blister packs and bottles of antibiotics and other medications,
which Jackie swept into the plastic shopping bag she’d taken from the
Stop-N-Shop in great handfuls—in the third room, they found a steel box like an
oversized pencil case that was full of scalpels, probes, and tweezers, as well
as a dozen bottles of saline and an assortment of gauze bandages and rolls of
surgical tape—”Jackpot,” she said, (which had been her [dead] father’s nickname
for her until she’d turned twelve and refused to answer to it, anymore; wiping
her eyes, she choked down nostalgia)—she positioned Wayne with his arm on the
edge of the room’s sink, for the blood, and had him hold the flashlight with
his free hand—he wasn’t happy about having to put down the guns, but in the
absence of any better source of light (there was no skylight in this room)
there was no other option; he settled for balancing the pistols on the opposite
side of the sink and instructing her to duck if anything came through the door,
which she assured him would not be a problem—she rinsed the scab on his arm
with saline, to moisten and loosen it, and went to work with the scalpel and
probe, flaking away the crusted blood, easing the scalpel under more stubborn
patches and levering them off, Wayne gasping as they tore away; once the wound
was exposed, she used half a bottle of saline to irrigate it, washing out
assorted pieces of debris in the process, and had Wayne bring the flashlight in
close, so that she could study the cut, testing it as gently as she could with
the probe, which made the light quiver, abandoning the probe for a pair of
needling tweezers she used to pop a pocket of pus and lift a piece of something
out of it (which she thought was a fragment of one of the Pack’s teeth, and
which she would have loved the chance to examine in greater detail, but which
she didn’t mention to Wayne, since he’d only remind her that she was a Biology
student, not a world-renowned scientist who might be able to learn something helpful
from the sample), after which she rinsed the pus out, surveyed the arm one more
time, was satisfied, squeezed a heavy stream of antibiotic cream over the
wound, and began bandaging it—Jackie had done her best not to look at Wayne’s
face as she was working, not wanting her focus to be compromised by the pain
she knew she’d find twisting its features, but with his arm cleaned and tended
to the best of her ability, not to mention enough drugs to knock out any
lingering infection, she relaxed and glanced at him, smiling—to leap back with
a shriek at what she saw: Wayne’s face gone from the mouth up, shrouded in
heavy oily blackness, as if someone had dumped a can of black paint over his
head; except that, instead of running down his skin, this was staying in
place—Jackie backpedaled out of the room, into the hall, colliding with one of
the walls, Wayne following, saying, “What? What is it?” pointing the flashlight
at her, then up and down the hall, then back to her, the glare dazzling,
reducing him to a silhouette; despite which, she could see something behind and
above him, a cloud of blackness, billowing out like a cape or a pair of
wings—she held one hand over her stomach, the other over her eyes as Wayne
finally lowered the flashlight beam to the ground, still asking what it was,
what was wrong, and when she risked a look at his face, it was clear of
whatever she’d witnessed (if it had been there to begin with), nor was there
anything behind him—she dropped her hands, waving his continuing questions away
with, “Sorry—I just freaked out,” a response she knew didn’t satisfy him but
that he was willing to let stand in the interest of maintaining their lead on
the Pack—so far as she could tell, he didn’t suspect she’d seen what she
had—whatever it was—].


 


In the early
morning— 


 


—three-thirty—


 


—Wayne woke her
for the second watch— 


 


—which Jackie spent
sitting close to the fire, died to a heap of embers, wrapped in her sleeping
bag, because the night had turned colder than she’d expected, colder than any
recently (forecast of an early winter?), the rifle whose name she had meant to
ask Wayne, to satisfy her curiosity, on the ground beside her; although every
fifteen minutes or so she’d pick it up and sweep the end of the Bridge with the
telescopic sight, Wayne’s rope trap jumping into focus, but all she saw were
the couple of cars beyond the trap on the Bridge, whose lights continued their
climb up and down the spectrum, blue to red to blue again—she checked Wayne,
too: asleep, so far as she could tell, in his sleeping bag—her dreaming still
clinging to her, Jackie found herself, not for the first time, trying to
imagine what had happened to him, speculating on the tectonic shifts in his
psychic geography—he had refused to narrate what had taken place before he fled
to her house, whose blood and gore had been spattered over him, but she knew
that his mother stayed at home, and chances were good that his father and
younger sister would have been there with her; since he wouldn’t answer her
questions about any of them, it seemed likely that they were dead, that the
Pack had burst in on Wayne and his family and torn them to pieces in front of
him—which begged the question, How had he escaped? (not to mention, Where
had the Pack come from in the first place?)—she suspected the answer was
some variety of chance, dumb luck: maybe the Pack had come in through the back
of Wayne’s house, allowing him to run out the front door; maybe he’d fallen
down the basement stairs and been able to sneak out the garage; it was possible
his father or mother had created a diversion, sacrificed themselves to allow
him to reach his car—that kind of trauma, combined with another close brush
with the Pack in the form of the one that had killed Glenn, must have
inaugurated some compensatory process, jury-rigged the freshly fractured
fragments of his mind into an arrangement that would let him survive; and yes,
she was aware that she was describing the ur-plot of any number of super heroes’
origins, the grievous psychic wound that gives rise to the costumed alter ego,
both answer to and continuing symptom of the trauma, but perhaps Wayne had
reached for that template to keep what was left of his consciousness from
flying off in all directions—how she wished she’d taken that class in Abnormal
Psych this past semester, instead of putting it off for a future that hadn’t
come; although, would anything she would have covered in an undergraduate class
have equipped her for this? and, more to the point, what was she looking for?
To understand Wayne, or to try to cure him, which would consist of what,
exactly? Returning him to the calm, talkative guy she’d known half a million
years ago?—Could she afford that? Would that Wayne be able to help keep her and
her baby safe the way this Wayne (whom she thought of sometimes as Batman and
sometimes as the Shadow; although she mentioned neither name to him), who
apparently remembered every trick and trap he’d read in Soldier of Fortune
and the Getting Even books, had proven he could?—the question was
rhetorical; though how much safer was she with someone whose personality
continued to drift in darker directions (or whose secondary personality seemed
to be subsuming his first)? Someone who; what was the right word? Possessed?
Was possessed by?; whatever the oily shadow that had masked his face, stretched
behind him like a cloak, was, because however much she’d done her best to
convince herself that she’d undergone some variety of hallucination, she knew
that wasn’t the case: she had seen what she’d seen, which she thought might
have been drawn out from wherever it hid by his pain, by the stress of having
to hold the flashlight on the wound Jackie had reopened and picked through—in
the two and a half weeks since, she’d kept on the lookout for it, but the
closest she’d come to seeing it again had been last week, when she’d awakened
from yet another dream of Glenn’s dying scream to see Wayne leaning against the
wall opposite her, an enormous shadow sprawling behind him—she’d sat up, heart
jolting, only to discover it was a trick of the light (she thought)—so far,
Wayne hadn’t shown the slightest sign that he knew that she knew; although, how
could she be sure? and she wondered if he were even aware of the darkness
shadowing him—it was funny: you would have thought that here, now, in the
country of fundamental things, she would have been able to turn to Wayne and
ask him what was going on, and he would be able to answer her as directly, but
no, she couldn’t risk alienating him, making him feel she’d discovered a secret
he wished to keep concealed, because what would she do if he abandoned her?—it
was like when she’d learned definitely that she was pregnant, a pale blue plus
confirming what her stomach had been telling her for weeks: you would have
expected the gravity of the situation to have compelled her and Glenn, her and
her parents, to talk about what mattered, but the opposite had been the case:
Glenn hadn’t been able to bring himself to say anything, as if he were afraid
that putting words to their situation would be an irretrievable admission on
his part, and so had retreated behind vague assurances and trying to have sex
even more, since there was no point in worrying about protection now, which she
had gone along with, even if they were in his car in the parking lot of the
community college, because at least it was contact—as for her parents, they had
refused to follow their initial expressions of dismay and (reluctant) support
with anything—ironically, it had been Glenn’s father, who had gone up one side
of them and down the other, leaving the two of them in tears before ordering
them the hell out of his house, and who had called at least once a week
demanding to know what was going on, who seemed, in retrospect, the most honest
of them all, the best able to express his feelings—no, the pressure of events
didn’t make conversation any easier; if anything, it made significant
communication almost exponentially more impossible—all Jackie could say with
any surety was that Wayne’s shadow was connected to everything else, to the plague(s),
the purple flowers, the Pack (which, to answer that other begged question, she
had no explanation for: what they were, let alone where they’d come from; how
they’d arrived in upstate New York pretty much overnight—in too many ways to
count, they didn’t make sense; she had watched enough specials on Nature
and Nova to know that predators this size and activity would require an
enormous amount of food, which, as far as she could tell, was not available:
she and Wayne had encountered only a handful of bodies in their travels
[everyone else, she assumed, consumed by the virus she’d seen melting people’s
faces on CNN, which must have continued its work right down to the bones;
although that was another problem], hardly enough to sustain even the Pack’s
reduced numbers, and they certainly didn’t appear to have much interest in
vegetation; though it was possible, she supposed—nor was there much sense in
them pursuing her and Wayne for as long as they had: neither of them would make
much of a meal for the Pack, and surely the animals[?] should have learned to
associate following them with pain and death—it was like being caught in one of
those z-grade science fiction movies where spectacle and suspense trumped logic
and consistency: Last Stand Against the Pack or somesuch), all of them
pieces to a jigsaw they’d lost the box to—during the second to last day of the
week of rain, when the sky had delivered itself with such force it had been
impossible to see anything out of the windows of the house they’d sought
shelter in (whose driveway was occupied by a minivan filled with the largest
example of the purple flowers they’d encountered yet), and the roof had creaked
ominously with each gust of the wind, she and Wayne had diverted themselves by
inventing explanations for what had befallen the world, the more fanciful, the
better:


 


God had decided that
the apocalypse proposed in Revelation wasn’t sufficiently au courant,
and so had pillaged paperback thrillers for something with more panache;
monsters had broken through from the other side of the mirror, Alice’s
Looking-Glass Land on acid; this world had intersected some other dimension,
another Earth or even series of Earths, each of them radically different, and
everything had become tangled (Wayne had coined the term “quantum rupture” for
this scenario); the collective unconscious, the Spiritus Mundi, had
burst, disgorging nightmares by the score—at one point, excited by what had
felt like the resurgence of the old Wayne, the one with whom she could talk
about anything, Jackie had tried to verbalize the feeling that had refused to
abandon her since the catastrophes had begun: that somehow all of this was
contingent, none of the changes that had contorted the world permanent, not
yet—the best she could manage to explain the sensation was to compare it to the
way she’d felt after her best girlfriend, Elaine Brown, had been killed by a
drunk driver on her way home from her job at Dunkin Donuts the year before: for
about a day after her parents had sat her down at the kitchen table to tell
her, Jackie had been absolutely convinced that Elaine’s death was not yet set
in stone, that there was some way for her to change things, if only she could
figure out what it was—she’d been in shock, yes, but it was as if that blow to
her system had brought her temporarily closer to the machinery of the world,
allowed her to feel the peeling away of this course of events from other
possibilities—the sensation she had now was different mostly in terms of
magnitude and duration: when Elaine had been killed, it had been like standing
next to a small motor, a motorcycle, say, for twenty-four hours or so; this was
like standing beside railroad tracks while a three-engine freight train rumbled
past, night and day, for weeks—Wayne had named the feeling “quantum divergence,”
(an awful lot of quanta flying around that day), which sounded impressive but
didn’t really mean what he wanted it to—it was, Jackie said, like being able to
feel the Fates changing the weave of the world—whatever name you gave her
awareness, whether it was anything more than a peculiar effect of profound
shock, a milder version of the transformations that were altering Wayne (for
all she knew, it was a well-documented response to trauma), the problem with
her conviction of the freight train of events rattling away from alternate
scenarios was its utter uselessness: after all, what could she do about it? it
wasn’t as if she had the ability to reverse events, to cause the Fates to
loosen what they’d woven and start again (though secretly she wondered if,
somewhere, there might be a door that would open back to the world she’d
known)—his attempt at naming it aside, Wayne hadn’t known what to say to her
sensation, and the conversation had moved on to other topics, to the baby, and
how much longer till Jackie was due, and what were they going to do when she
was ready to give birth?—at the time, she’d hoped they’d be able to use the
facilities at Vassar Hospital, at which, at the rate they were going, she
projected they’d arrive around the time the baby was about to come, and if the
Pack had been defeated, killed by then, there would be no reason they couldn’t
set up camp in it; there was a lot to be said for staying in a hospital—but
they had fled up Route 9 faster than she’d anticipated; the Pack had proven
more wily and ever-more-difficult to kill, and now they would have to try one
of the hospitals in Kingston (if there were any point to it; if the baby were still
alive; if her body didn’t go into labor before then and deliver a stillborn
child)—Enough, she thought, one hand rubbing her stomach in broad
circles, as if it were a lamp and she summoning the genie; Be all right,
she told the baby, be all right—funny, how much you could want something
that intimidated the hell out of you, that you hadn’t wanted in the first place
but had felt powerless to refuse (thank you, twelve years of Catholic school),
that had wrenched the wheel from your hands and turned your life onto an
unexpected, unpaved road; talk about quantum divergence—she remembered the
first time she’d felt the baby move, the first time she’d been sure, a flutter
that had simultaneously freaked her out and thrilled her, and which had grown
into kicks and jabs and using her bladder as a personal trampoline—the emotion
that had grown up in response to her pregnancy had been different than what she’d
expected: there had been none of the treacly sentimentality she’d been sure
would ooze through her; instead, what had sprouted in her had been more basic,
primitive, even, a deep connection to the child pushing out her belly, as if
she could feel the umbilicus tying them together—the emotion had been
supplemented by others: anxiety, mostly, and teary pathos, and occasionally
profound contentment, as solid and heavy as a stone—Be all right, she
told the baby, be all right.


 


Just before dawn— 


 


—the sky filling with
light, indigo paling to dark blue, the faintest stars fading out—


 


—the Pack came— 


 


—their arrival heralded
by the blat of a car alarm, which, she realized, Wayne must have rigged for
exactly this purpose—in an instant, she had hefted the rifle to her cheek and
one of the Pack leapt into focus; she moved the gun back and forth and saw two
behind that one, and one more bringing up the rear, the four of them about ten
feet behind the rope barrier, making their way slowly, placing each plate-sized
foot with care, stopping to sniff the road in front of them, pausing to study
the Bridge’s support cables—there was enough time for Jackie to verify her
initial count a second, a third time, and once she was certain that the four
things she saw were the Pack, that was it, there were no others padding along
behind them, her heart lifted with a fierce joy and she thought, Four, there
are four of them; we can do this; Wayne was right; we can be free of them,
finally—they were in rough shape, these four; it looked as if they’d pulled
themselves from the wreckage of the trap at the mall: their hides were
decorated with cuts, slashes, burns; patches of hair had been torn and scraped
away; flaps of skin hung down like streamers; the one she’d focused on first
appeared to have something wrong with its left eye, which was crusted with dark
blood, while the one bringing up the rear was trailing its left back leg behind
it—that they had survived made them the fittest, yes, thank you, Mr. Darwin,
but watching their cautious advance, Jackie was reminded of her grandmother’s
dog, a poodle that had been old when she was a child and had grown steadily
more gray, more infirm, more trembling and tentative each year, and if her
heart wasn’t moved to pity; the last four weeks had insured the impossibility
of that; the association tempered her joy—It’s time to end this, she
thought, and turned to wake Wayne, who was (of course) already up and jamming
pistols into his jeans, slipping the strap of his bag-of-tricks over his head,
his face still—he crouched beside her, holding a third pistol out to her: “In
case one of them makes it past me,” he said as she took it, checked the safety,
and set it on the rock beside her—he reached for her backpack, dragged it
around for her to lean on: “Take the one to the rear,” he said, “and any others
that try to escape,” and before she could answer, he was running away from her,
heading back along the ledge—holding the rifle aloft with her right hand,
Jackie eased herself up and down, until she was lying against the backpack,
then brought the rifle into position, fitting the stock against her shoulder,
anchoring it against the meat to take the kick, which Wayne had assured her
wasn’t that bad—she looked through the sight and there were the Pack, stopped
in their tracks, their hackles raised; she could hear them, a deep bass note
like a viol whose strings were frayed out of true, and she curled her finger
around the trigger, ready for them to panic and flee, reminding herself to
squeeze, not pull, and wondering if she would be able to hit, let alone stop,
any of them—Wayne was running down the road toward the Bridge, his hands empty,
and when the Pack saw him, the note they were holding rose to a ragged shriek,
drowning out whatever Wayne was shouting at them; taunting them, no doubt,
urging them on (and a part of her wondered why that should work, why animals would
respond to insult, and she wondered if they weren’t animals, but wasn’t sure
what such a question implied, because she couldn’t imagine machines being
bothered by Wayne’s provocations, which left what? people? which was
ridiculous).


 


It was over
quickly— 


 


—or so Jackie would
think afterwards—while everything was taking place, it seemed to occur with
agonizing slowness, almost a series of tableaux that shifted with each change
in the Bridge’s lights:


 


violet, and Wayne was in mid-run, his mouth open, his hands
out to either side of him, the leader of the Pack’s jaws tightening into a
snarl that was strangely close to a grin, the others stepping forward;


 


blue, and Wayne was stopped, no more than twenty feet from
the rope barrier, which, seen against the Pack drawing closer to it, seemed
fanciful, a child’s approximation of a more substantial arrangement;


 


green, and the leader was crouching to jump, Wayne’s hands
were still empty, the rear member of the Pack had ceased moving forward and
appeared to be considering retreat; Jackie had its shortened head in the
crosshairs;


 


yellow, and the leader was in the air, Wayne’s hands were
full of the pistols he was pointing not at the thing hanging suspended before
him, but the pair behind it; the rearguard had turned to bolt, jerking its head
out of the target, showing Jackie its neck;


 


orange, and the leader had struck the web and been caught in
it, the ropes sagging but holding it up; the ends of Wayne’s pistols were
flaring white as he emptied them into the middle two members of the Pack, which
lurched forward even as he blew their heads to pieces; the remaining thing was
in the process of swinging itself around to flee, exposing the back of its head
to Jackie’s aim and she squeezed the trigger, the rifle flashing and cracking
and slamming back into her shoulder, almost tearing itself out of her hands;


 


red, and she was struggling the sight back to her face,
trying to find the last member of the Pack before it was too far away, hoping
for one more shot, maybe she could wound it, cripple it and Wayne could finish
it, but she couldn’t see it, it was gone, and she swept the sight back and
forth and there it was, its legs splayed out, the front of its head gone,
shattered, and for a moment she was so happy she wanted to shout out loud, and
then she thought of Wayne and searched for him, her finger hovering over the
trigger;


 


orange, again, and she saw that Wayne had abandoned the
pistols, cast them to either side, and was walking toward the last member of
the Pack, which had not succeeded in disentangling itself from Wayne’s rope
trap and which twisted and writhed, biting the air in its frustration; she
thought, What the hell? and aimed for the thing’s chest; but


 


yellow, and something was wrong, the sight was dark; she
drew back from it, blinked, and looked through it, again;


 


green, and she saw that Wayne was wearing a cape, that he
was trailed by a length of blackness that billowed behind and to either side of
him, across which the green light rippled and shimmered;


 


blue, and Wayne was standing in front of the thing, his
head covered by the same blackness, except for his mouth, which was saying
something to the thing that scrambled to get at him, and Jackie should have
been able to read his lips; she had always been good at that; but she couldn’t
believe what she was seeing;


 


violet, and Wayne had reached out arms coated in black,
seized the last member of the Pack’s jaws, and torn its head apart, the thing
convulsing as blood as dark as whatever it was enshrouded Wayne geysered from its
neck—without thinking, Jackie centered the crosshairs on Wayne’s chest, on the
darkness that she could swear was undulating across it, that, God help her, was
twitching toward the blood misting the air, and time became a room she could
walk around in, sorting out the multitude of voices screaming in her head: one
of them shouting, “What the fuck!” and another, “What are you doing?” and a
third, “How are you going to survive without him?” a fourth, “You owe him,” and
a fifth, “What is he?”—her finger light on the trigger; if she were
going to do this, it had to be now; in another second, Wayne would notice what
she was doing—then the lights went out on the Bridge, plunging her view into
shadow, and the baby chose that moment to kick, hard, a blow that made her say,
“Oof!” and release the trigger, and then whatever Wayne had set up on the
Bridge detonated in a burst of light and sound, a brilliant white CRUMP that
had her ducking behind the backpack, hands over her head, the rifle dropped,
forgotten—the air around her convulsed with the force of it; the rock behind
her shuddered as the surface of the Bridge fell away to the river below,
support wires snapping like overtightened guitar strings, shreds of metal,
shards of pavement, a steering wheel raining around her as the Bridge
groaned—Jackie risked a glance and saw it sagging inwards, its back broken, the
forces it had balanced unleashed upon it—the suspension cables trembled, the
towers leaned toward each other and she was sure the entire structure was going
to twist itself asunder—the baby kicked again, a one-two combination, and she
took what shelter she could behind the backpack, while the ledge continued to
vibrate and the moan of thousands of tons of metal protesting its end echoed
off the hills above her, making the baby squirm, and she covered her stomach
with her hands, curling around it as best she could, saying it was all right,
everything was all right—


 


—and after, Jackie
set out north— 


 


—past another trio of
cars offering their floral inhabitants the same view day in, day out—she was
accompanied by Wayne, who had reappeared while the Bridge was not done
complaining (though it didn’t fall: its towers canted crazily; its cables were
too taut at the ends and too slack in the middle; and there was no way it was
passable; but it still joined one shore to the other), and who was free of his
black, what would you call it? costume?—she settled for accompaniment, awkward
but accurate—in response to her question, he answered that yes, that was the
end of them, but they had better get a move on: Kingston was a long way off,
and who knew what this side of the Hudson would be like?—If he knew that Jackie
had held him in her sights, cradling his life as she cradled the life of the
baby who hadn’t stopped reminding her of its presence these last hours (which
meant that [maybe] she could relax about it), or if he suspected the questions
that balanced at the very limit of her tongue, threatening to burst forth with
the slightest provocation, or if he guessed that she walked with one hand
jammed into the sweatjacket she’d tugged on because she’d hidden the third
pistol there, telling him it must have been carried off the ledge by the force
of the explosion, Wayne gave no sign of it.


 


By nightfall, they
had traveled far. 


 


—For Fiona, and
with Thanks to John Joseph Adams 
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